

East Tennessee State University Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Student Works

May 1994

Characterization of the Vasoactivity of Tachykinins in Isolated Rat Kidney: Functional Studies and in Vitro Receptor Autoradiography

Yuejin Chen East Tennessee State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://dc.etsu.edu/etd Part of the <u>Animal Structures Commons</u>, <u>Biophysics Commons</u>, and the <u>Pharmacology</u> <u>Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Chen, Yuejin, "Characterization of the Vasoactivity of Tachykinins in Isolated Rat Kidney: Functional Studies and in Vitro Receptor Autoradiography" (1994). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations*. Paper 2892. https://dc.etsu.edu/etd/2892

This Dissertation - Open Access is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Works at Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. For more information, please contact digilib@etsu.edu.

INFORMATION TO USERS

This manuscript has been reproduced from the microfilm master. UMI films the text directly from the original or copy submitted. Thus, some thesis and dissertation copies are in typewriter face, while others may be from any type of computer printer.

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted. Broken or indistinct print, colored or poor quality illustrations and photographs, print bleedthrough, substandard margins, and improper alignment can adversely affect reproduction.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send UMI a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if unauthorized copyright material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.

Oversize materials (e.g., maps, drawings, charts) are reproduced by sectioning the original, beginning at the upper left-hand corner and continuing from left to right in equal sections with small overlaps. Each original is also photographed in one exposure and is included in reduced form at the back of the book.

Photographs included in the original manuscript have been reproduced xerographically in this copy. Higher quality 6" x 9" black and white photographic prints are available for any photographs or illustrations appearing in this copy for an additional charge. Contact UMI directly to order.

U·M·I

University Microfilms International A Bell & Howell Information Company 300 North Zeeb Road, Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346 USA 313/761-4700 800/521-0600

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

-

-

-

Order Number 9426809

Characterization of the vasoactivity of tachykinins in isolated rat kidney: Functional studies and *in vitro* receptor autoradiography

Chen, Yuejin, Ph.D.

East Tennessee State University, 1994



Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

_

CHARACTERIZATION OF THE VASOACTIVITY OF TACHYKININS IN

ISOLATED RAT KIDNEY: Functional Studies and in vitro

Receptor Autoradiography

A Dissertation Presented to the Faculty of the Department of Pharmacology James H. Quillen College of Medicine East Tennessee State University

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy in Biomedical Science

by

.

Yuejin Chen, M.D.

May 1994

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

and a summary state of the stat

APPROVAL

This is to certify that the Graduate Committee of

YUEJIN CHEN

met on the

Fifth day of April, 1994

The committee read and examined her dissertation, supervised her defense of it in an oral examination, and decided to recommend that her study be submitted to the Graduate Council and the Associate Vice-President for Research and Dean of the Graduate School, in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Biomedical Sciences.

Chairman, Graduate Committee

Associate Vice-President for Research and, Dean, School of Graduate Studies

Signed on behalf of Graduate Council

ii

ABSTRACT

CHARACTERIZATION OF THE VASOACTIVITY OF TACHYKININS IN ISOLATED RAT KIDNEY: Functional Studies and *in vitro* Receptor Autoradiography

by

Yuejin Chen

Although tachykinins have potent vascular actions, their effect on renal resistance blood vessels is currently unknown.

The vasoactive properties of tachykinins and related analogs were assessed in isolated perfused rat kidney. At a basal perfusion pressure (PP) of 75 ± 6 mm Hg (n=5), bolus injections of substance P (SP) had no significant vasoactive effect. Following a sustained increase in baseline PP (134 \pm 10 mm Hg) produced by phenylephrine (1 μ M), SP evoked a dose-dependent increase in PP. The largest dose of SP increased PP by 60 ± 5 mm Hg. The vasoconstrictor response to SP was not blocked by phentolamine when angiotensin II was used to increase basal tone. Thus, the response to SP is not mediated by norepinephrine. Pressor responses to SP were not potentiated by peptidase inhibitors, captopril and thiorphan. SP(1-7) had no effect on PP, suggesting that the pressor response to SP is C-terminal dependent and tachykinin receptor mediated. The selective NK-1 receptor agonist, $[Sar^9, Met(O_2)^{11}]$ SP, had no effect on PP. In contrast, both the selective NK-2 and NK-3 receptor agonists, GR-64349 and [MePhe⁷]NKB, produced dose-dependent pressor responses (116 \pm 8 and 134 \pm 15 mm Hg increases in PP at 33 nmol, respectively) and were more potent than SP. Infusion of capsaicin (500 nM) produced an initial increase in PP following by a more prolonged decrease in PP. Clamping the renal vein produced a marked increase in PP.

The localization of NK-3 receptors in rat kidney evaluated by film autoradiography using ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB revealed a high density of specific binding sites on the proximal ureter and renal pelvis, moderate density in the renal vein and its large branches, and a low density in the inner strip of outer medulla, but no specific binding on the renal artery system and cortex. High resolution autoradiograms demonstrated ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB binding sites on the tunica media of the renal vein and tunica muscularises of renal pelvis and ureter. Specific binding of ¹²⁵I-BHSP was found in association with the renal artery and renal pelvis. No specific SP binding sites were associated with renal vein.

These data indicate that the pressor effect of tachykinins in the isolated rat kidney can be mediated by NK-2 and/or NK-3 receptors. The latter may be on the vascular smooth muscle of the renal vein.

iii

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

DEDICATION

This is dedicated with love and deepest appreciation to my Mom, my Dad and my late sister, yuewei. Their words of encouragement and their genuine belief in my ability made this possible. Thank you.

献给: 亲爱的爸爸、妈妈和妹妹, 蹭住。

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to express my gratitude to Dr. Donald Hoover, my major advisor, for his patience, understanding and invaluable guidance and support throughout my completion of the degree requirements.

I wish to express my appreciation to the members of my graduate committee: Dr. John Hancock; Dr. Fred Hossler, and Dr. Brian Rowe for their time, teaching and professional guidance. I am especially grateful to Dr. Ernest Daigneault, Chairman of the Department of Pharmacology for his enthusiastic support and encouragement of me in the pursuit of this endeavor.

I would also like to acknowledge Dr. Ronald Baisden, Department of Anatomy, for his kind help in autoradiography, to Dr. John Kalbfleisch for his assistance with statistical analysis, and Dr. Brian Rowe for providing equipment to aid in the data analysis.

I'd like to thank the faculty, staff and graduate students of the Department of Pharmacology for their support and friendship. Mr. David Neely's help will always be remembered. A special note of thanks is extended to Mrs. Betty Hughes and Lottie Winters, for their secretarial assistance, especially in preparation of this dissertation.

Lastly, I appreciate my husband, Wei Wang and my sister, Yuewu, for their endless support and encouragement.

V

CONTENTS

I	Page
APPROVAL	ii
ABSTRACT	iii
DEDICATION	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	v
LIST OF TABLES	x
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
ABBREVIATION	xii
CHAPTER	
1. INTRODUCTION	1
The Problem	1
Statement of the Problem	1
Significance of the Problem	3
Hypotheses	4
2. REVIEW OF LITERATURE	6
The Efferent Function of Sensory Nerves	6
Mammalian Tachykinins	9
Tachykinin Receptors and Agonists	. 11
Effects of Tachykinins on the Vasculature	. 14
Termination of Tachykinin Actions	. 16
Tachykinins in Kidney and Renal Vasculature	. 17

.

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	20
Functional Studies	20
Isolated Perfused Rat Kidney Preparation	20
Measurements of Pressor Responses to SP, NE and Tyramine at Basal and Elevated Perfusion Pressure	22
Effects of Phentolamine on Pressor Response to SP and NE	23
Effects of Thiorphan, Captopril and Indomethacin on Pressor Response to SP	23
Effects of Natural and Receptor Selective Tachykinins on Perfusion Pressure	23
Effect of in vitro Capsaicin Treatment	24
Partial Occlusion and Clamping of the Renal Vein	24
In vitro Receptor Autoradiography	25
Animal and Tissue Preparation	25
Receptor Labelling	25
Autoradiography	27
Statistical Analysis	29
Functional Studies	29
Receptor Autoradiography	29
Drugs and Chemicals	29
Functional Studies	29
Receptor Autoradiography	30

Page

vii

•• •

.

4. RESULTS	32	
Functional Studies		
Pressor Responses to SP, NE and Tyramine in the Presence and Absence of PHE-induced Tone	32	
Effect of Phentolamine on the Pressor Response to SP	32	
Effects of Thiorphan, Captopril and Indomethacin on Pressor Response to SP	37	
Comparison of the Dose-dependent Pressor Responses to SP, NKA, Kassinin, Physaleamin and SP(1-7)		
Effects of Selective Tachykinin Receptor Agonists on Perfusion Pressure	42	
Biphasic Effect of Capsaicin on Perfusion Pressure	42	
In vitro Receptor Autoradiography	46	
Control Studies of the Rat Brain	46	
Localization of Specific ¹²⁵ I-[MePhe ⁷]NKB Binding Sites in the Rat Kidney		
Localization of Specific ¹²⁵ I-BHSP Binding Sites in the Rat Kidney	54	
Effect of Partially Occluding or Clamping Renal Vein on Perfusion Pressure	54	
5. DISCUSSION	58	
Functional Studies	58	
Effect of Elevated Vessel Tone on Response to SP, NE and Tyramine	58	
The Role of NE in the Pressor Response to SP	60	

Page

viii

...........

.....

Effects of Peptidase Inhibitors and	
Indomethacin on Response to SP	61
Effects of Capsaicin on Perfusion Pressure	63
Effects of Tachykinin Analogous on Perfusion Pressure	64
Studies of in vitro Receptor Autoradiography	68
NK-3 Receptors on the Rat Brain	68
NK-3 Receptors on the Renal Vein	68
NK-3 Receptors on the Renal Pelvis and Ureter	71
NK-3 Receptors on the Outer Medulla of the Kidney	72
SP Binding Sites in the Rat Kidney	75
Summary	78
Conclusion	79
Implication for Further Research	80
BIBLIOGRAPHY	82
VITA	95

Page

_

LIST OF TABLES

Table	Page
1. Primary Structures of Tachykinins and Their Agonists	10
2. Baseline Perfusion Pressure in the Absence and the Presence of PHE in the Isolated Rat Kidney	, 33
3. Effect of PHE to Increase the Pressor Responses to NE and Tyramine in the Isolated Rat Kidney	. 36
4. Effects of Thiorphan, Captopril and Indomethacin on the Vasoconstrictor Responses to SP in the Isolated Rat Kidney	. 40
5. Autoradiographic Distribution and Characterization of ¹²⁵ I-[MePhe ⁷]NKB Binding Sites in the Rat Kidney	. 53

LIST OF FIGURES

Figures	Page
1. Peptidergic Sensory Neurons in the Control of Vascular Function .	7
2. Isolated Perfused Kidney Preparation	21
3 and 4. Effect of SP on Perfusion Pressure in the Absence and the Presence of PHE	34-35
5 and 6. Effect of Phentolamine on the Response to SP	38-39
7. Comparison of Dose-response Curves of SP, NKA, Phy, Kas and SP(1-7)	41
8. Effect of Tachykinin Selective Agonists on Perfusion Pressure	43
9 and 10. Effect of Capsaicin on Perfusion Pressure	44-45
11. Film Autoradiography of ¹²⁵ I-[MePhe ⁷]NKB and ¹²⁵ I-BHSP Binding sites on the Rat brain	48
12. Film Autoradiography of ¹²⁵ I-[MePhe ⁷]NKB Binding Sites on the Rat Kidney	49
13. Higher Magnification of Film Autoradiography of ¹²⁵ I-[MePhe ⁷]NKB Binding Sites on the Rat Kidney	50
14. Emulsion Autoradiography of ¹²⁵ I-[MePhe ⁷]NKB Binding Sites on the Renal Vein, Renal Pelvis and Ureter of the Rat	51
15. The Distribution of ¹²⁵ I-[MePhe ⁷]NKB Binding Sites on the Rat Kidney	52
16. Film Autoradiography of ¹²⁵ I-BHSP Binding Sites in the Rat Kidney	55
17. The Distribution of ¹²⁵ I-BHSP Binding Sites in the Rat Kidney	56
18. Effects of Partially Occluding and Clamping Renal Vein on Perfusion Pressure in the Isolated Perfused Rat Kidney	57

and a second a second as a

LIST OF ABBREVIATION

.

ACE	Angiotensin converting enzyme
AII	Angiotensin II
BHSP	Bolton and Hunter substance P
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
CGRP	Calcitonin gene-related peptide
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
Ele	Eledoisin
Kas	Kassinin
NEP	Neutral endopeptidase
NKA	Neurokinin A
NKB	Neurokinin B
NANC	Non-adrenergic non-cholinergic
NE	Norepinephrine
PHE	Phenylephrine
Phy	Physalaemin
PP	Perfusion pressure
PPT	Preprotachykinin
ROD	Relative optical density
SarSP	$[Sar^9, Met(O_2)^{11}]SP$
SP	Substance P
Senk	Senktide
VIP	Vasoactive intestinal polypeptide

xii

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Introduction

The Problem

Statement of the Problem

The tachykinins, substance P (SP), neurokinin A (NKA) and neurokinin B (NKB) belong to a family of peptides with similar biological actions and a common amino acid sequence at the C-terminus (Helke *et al.*, 1990).

Immunocytochemical study has demonstrated that SP and NKA are found in a subpopulation of primary sensory nerves that have a widespread distribution in the cardiovascular system (Wharton and Gulbenkian, 1989). Recently, considerable evidence has mounted supporting the concept that tachykinin-containing sensory neurons participate in regulation of vascular functions in many somatic and visceral tissues through their duel <u>afferent</u> and <u>efferent</u> actions. In addition to their potential role in the reflex control of the circulation via the actions at central release sites, tachykinins released from peripheral sensory nerve terminals also may exert an important local control over vascular effector functions (Maggi, 1991; Holzer, 1992). Pharmacological studies have revealed that the efferent functions of tachykinins on the vasculature are variable among different species and blood vessel studied and are dependent on different tachykinin receptors. Vasoconstrictor effects can occur through stimulation of any class of tachykinin receptors on vascular smooth muscle cells, while vasodilation

may result from stimulation of NK-1 receptors on the vascular endothelium and is mediated by endothelium-derived relaxing factor (Stewart-lee and Burnstock, 1989; Whittle *et al.*, 1989). Until recently, however, most studies on the vascular pharmacology of tachykinins have been performed on large vessels.

It is well established that the rat kidney is innervated by both sensory and postganglionic autonomic nerves (Barajas et al., 1992). While much was known about the renal efferent sympathetic innervation, little was known about the renal afferent innervation until recently. Anatomical studies of rat kidney have identified SP-immunoreactive nerves that innervate the renal artery and its branches, and the renal veins (Ferguson and Bell, 1985; Knight et al., 1987). Likewise, the presence of NKA and NKB in the rat kidney was also suggested based on the results of radioimmunoassays with reportedly selective antibodies (Tateishi et al., 1990). Data from functional studies have shown that SP can increase the basal tone of rat renal conduit vessels (Bredy-Dobreva et al., 1988), relax rabbit renal arterial segments contracted by exposure to norepinephrine or phenylephrine (Malomvolgyi et al., 1988), and increase total renal blood flow in the dog (Defelice and Brousseau, 1988). However, the effect of tachykinins on renal resistance vessels has received comparatively little attention. Moreover, no systematic studies have been performed to identify the classes of tachykinin receptors that mediate the responses of the renal vasculature to these peptides.

Thus, the present study was designed to characterize vasoactivity of tachykinins in isolated perfused rat kidney by using functional studies and *in vitro*

receptor autoradiography.

Significance of the Problem

Basic science advancements provide a foundation for the recognition of the physiological and pathophysiological significance of the tachykinins in various systems and possibly in various types of human diseases. Evidence supporting the involvement of SP in the pathology of a variety of diseases has been derived from studies of animal models and humans (Payan, 1989; Holzer, 1992). It is believed that SP or other tachykinins released from nerve endings by various stimuli can elicit diverse biological activities including smooth muscle contraction, vasoconstriction or/and vasodilation, plasma extravasation and protein secretion from distinct glands, all of which are referred to as local neurogenic inflammation (Payan, 1989). It was suggested that the release of SP in pulmonary tissues under certain circumstances may be involved in the pathogenesis of bronchial asthma (Frossard and Advenier, 1991). In a rat model of arthritis, it was found that joints that developed more severe arthritis were more densely innervated by SPcontaining neurons than joints that developed less severe arthritis (Levine et al., 1984). In addition, in colon tissue obtained from patients with chronic inflammatory bowel diseases, SP binding sites are present in higher than normal concentrations (1,000-2,000 times normal) in arterioles, venules, and lymph nodules in the inflamed tissue (Mantyh et al., 1988). Therefore, quite similar considerations regarding the pathophysiological role of tachykinins in diseases of the renal vasculature or kidney could be made and remain to be examined. The

present study will provide a basis for understanding the potential role of tachykinins in the local control of the renal circulation and is an essential prerequisite for the subsequent evaluation of possible tachykinin involvement in the pathogenesis of diseases affecting the renal vascular bed and/or kidney such as nephritis and some types of hypertension.

<u>Hypothesis</u>

Based on previous work by other investigators as well as our preliminary experiments that have demonstrated that SP has a pressor effect in the isolated perfused rat kidney, the hypothesis to be tested in this study is that the pressor effect of tachykinins in isolated rat kidney is mediated by tachykinin receptors on the renal resistance vessels.

If tachykinin receptors are present in any segment of renal resistance vessels, then exogenous and/or endogenous tachykinins and their agonists should have vasoactive effects indicated by changes in perfusion pressure under appropriate experimental conditions. As mentioned above, it is anticipated that these responses would be dependent upon receptor type, vessel segment and species. Functional experiments using selective tachykinin agonists could demonstrate which type of tachykinin receptor is present in renal vasculature but could not identify the regional or cellular localization of these tachykinin receptors. However, if tachykinin receptors are present in the renal vasculature, and a vasoactive effects of tachykinin agonists could be proved by functional studies, it should be possible to determine their localization by receptor autoradiography

using selective radioligands. It is possible that any class of tachykinin receptor is present in vascular smooth muscle, but only NK-1 receptors would be expected to occur on vascular endothelium.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Review of Literature

The Efferent Function of Sensory Nerves

It is now recognized that in addition to the classical adrenergic and cholinergic innervation, the cardiovascular system is also widely supplied by non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic (NANC) nerves, some of which utilize peptides such as SP and calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) as their transmitters (Holzer, 1992). These perivascular NANC nerves are in fact primary sensory nerve fibers that are able to monitor the changes in their chemical and physical environment, convey this information to the central nervous system, and initiate autonomic homeostatic reflexes. In addition to their sensory roles, the peptidergic afferent neurons also have a distinct feature -- local effector functions via the release of neuropeptides from their peripheral terminals (Holzer, 1988; Maggi, 1991). As shown in Fig. 1, the sensory nerve fibers bifurcate in the periphery, one branch forming the sensory ending for reception of the irritant stimulus and the other supplying a blood vessel. When the sensory ending is activated, nerve impulses travel not only centrally but also pass antidromically to the blood vessel to cause vasodilation. Moreover, the neurotransmitters also may be released from the same terminal activated by the environmental stimulus (Maggi and Meli, 1988). This efferent function of sensory afferents provides a basis for speculating on a possible role of these nerves in regulating vascular tone.

Although the significance and mode of action of afferent neurons in the

6

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



Figure. 1. Peptidergic Sensory Neurons in the Control of Vascular Function

control of vascular functions is only now being appreciated, the demonstration that certain sensory nerves release transmitters from their peripheral endings can be traced back to classic works of Stricker (1876) and Bayliss (1901) (see review by Maggi, 1991). Bayliss showed that the vasodilation produced by electrical stimulation of dorsal roots was unaffected by removal of the dorsal root ganglia and consequent degeneration of afferent nerves abolished it. On this basis, Bayliss concluded that the observed vasodilatation was produced by impulses conveyed along afferent fibers in an efferent direction (Maggi, 1991).

A major advance contributing to the elucidation of efferent functions of sensory neurons came with the discovery of the pharmacological properties of <u>capsaicin</u> by a Hungarian group headed by Jancso (Jancso *et al.*, 1968). Capsaicin (8-methyl-N-vanillyl-6-nonenaminde) is a pungent chemical found in a wide variety of red peppers (Holzer, 1991). At doses very much higher than those used for spicing food, this compound has been found to act as a quite selective neurotoxin for primary afferent neurons. Low doses of capsaicin (i.e., the microgram per kilogram range) induce transient excitation of thin primary afferent neurons while systemic administration of high doses of drug (i.e., the milligram per kilogram range) causes long-lasting damage to these neurons (Holzer, 1991). Therefore, this compound has become an important probe for sensory neuron mechanisms.

Studies using immunocytochemistry and radioimmunoassay have revealed the presence of a variety of peptides, such as tachykinins, CGRP, and vasoactive

intestinal polypeptide (VIP) in primary afferent neurons (Holzer, 1988). They are released from the peripheral endings of afferent neurons by depolarizing stimulation and act on the receptors on the target cells to produce several biological actions that include vasodilation and constriction, increase in venular permeability (plasma protein extravasation), changes in non-vascular smooth muscle contractility, degranulation of mast cells and a variety of effects on leucocytes and fibroblasts. All these effects contribute to the neurogenic inflammation that occurs in response to tissue injury or exposure to irritants (Maggi and Meli, 1988; Holzer, 1988).

Mammalian Tachykinins

Tachykinins are closely related peptides characterized by sharing the common C-terminal sequence Phe-x-Gly-Leu-Met-NH₂ and exhibiting a similar spectrum of biological activities, such as exciting neurons and contracting visceral smooth muscles and certain blood vessels (Helke, *et al.*, 1990; Regoli and Nantel, 1991a). The primary structures of several tachykinins are listed in Table 1. SP is a representive peptide of this family, that was first described to be present in extracts of horse brain and intestine by Von Euler and Gaddum in 1931 (Pernow, 1983). The chemical structure of this peptide was not reported until four decades later (Pernow, 1983). The other two major tachykinins belonging to this family are neurokinin A (NKA, formerly called substance K) and neurokinin B (NKB, formerly called neuromedin K) which were isolated by Kimura *et al.* (1983) from extracts of porcine spinal cord. Also presented in Table 1. are structures of

⁹

TABLE 1.

Primary Structure of Tachykinins and Their Agonists

<u>Mammalian Tachykinins</u> Substance P Neurokinin A Neurokinin B	Arg-Pro-Lys-Pro-Gln-Gln-Phe-Phe-Gly-Leu-Met-NH ₂ His-Lys-Thr-Asp-Ser-Phe-Val-Gly-Leu-Met-NH ₂ Asp-Met-His-Asp-Phe-Phe-Val-Gly-Leu-Met-NH ₂
<u>Nonmammalian Tachykir</u> Physalaemin Kassinin Eledoisin	nins pGlu-Ala-Asp-Pro-Asn-Lys-Phe-Tyr-Gly-Leu-Met-NH ₂ Asp-Val-Pro-Lys-Ser-Asp-Gln-Phe-Val-Gly-Leu-Met-NH ₂ pGlu-Pro-Ser-Lys-Asp-Ala-Phe-Ile-Gly-Leu-Met-NH ₂
<u>Synthetic Agonists</u> [Sar ⁹ ,Met(O ₂) ¹¹]SP GR-64349 [MePhe ⁷]NKB Senktide	$\label{eq:arg-Pro-Lys-Pro-Gln-Gln-Phe-Phe-Sar-Leu-Met(O_2) \ NH_2 \\ H_2N-(CH_2)_4-CO-Phe-Phe-Pro-NMeLeu-Met-NH_2 \\ Asp-Met-His-Asp-Phe-Phe-MePhe-Gly-Leu-Met-NH_2 \\ succinyl-Asp-Phe-MePhe-Gly-Leu-Met-NH_2 \\ \end{array}$

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

physalaemin (Phy), eledoisin (Ele) and kassinin (Kas). These tachykinins are present in amphibians but not in mammals (Helke *et al.*, 1990; Regoli *et al.*, 1991b). However, they have been widely used in the pharmacological evaluation of tachykinin receptors.

Mammalian tachykinins are the products of two distinct genes (Helke *et al.*, 1990). SP and NKA are derived from the preprotachykinin (PPT) gene-A. Alternative RNA splicing of the primary transcript gives rise to three different mRNAs encoding distinct tachykinin precursor proteins: α -PPT-A, which codes only for SP and β -PPT-A and γ -PPT-A which code for both SP and NKA. NKB mRNA is synthesized from a separated gene, the preprotachykinin gene-B. Variable splicing of the primary transcript yields two different mRNAs, both of which code only for NKB. However, PPT-A and PPT-B genes exhibit a marked structural similarity, suggesting that they evolved from a common ancestor gene by duplication events (Ohkubo and Nakanishi, 1991). The preprotachykinin mRNAs and peptide products are differentially distributed throughout the nervous system and periphery (Helke *et al.*, 1990). NKA coexists with SP in primary sensory neurons (Dalsgaard *et al.*, 1985; Couture and Kerouac, 1987; Tateishi *et al.*, 1990).

Tachykinin Receptors and Agonists

It is clear that the presence or absence of postsynaptic receptors is critical in determining the response to released transmitter. Pharmacological, biochemical and histochemical studies have lead to the proposal that there are at least three distinct tachykinin receptors, namely NK-1, NK-2 and NK-3. SP, NKA and NKB

are the natural agonists for these receptors. SP has the highest affinity among the natural peptides for the NK-1 receptor, while NKA and NKB have highest affinities for NK-2 and NK-3 receptors, respectively. However, none of these endogenous tachykinins are highly selective for a given receptor and all can act on each of the tachykinin receptors at high enough concentration (Regoli and Nantel, 1991a). Fortunately, there are synthetic tachykinin analogues (see Table. 1) that display considerable receptor selectivity. For instance, $[Sar^9,Met(O_2)^{11}]$ -SP is a selective NK-1 receptor agonist with negligible activity at NK-2 and NK-3 receptors (Regoli *et al.*, 1988), GR-64349 (Hagan *et al.*, 1991) is a selective NK-2 receptor agonist, while succinyl-[Asp⁶,MePhe⁸]-SP₆₋₁₁ (Senktide) and [MePhe⁷]-NKB (Regoli *et al.*, 1988) are selective NK-3 receptor agonists. The proposed presence of an additional type of tachykinin receptor, such as the NK-4 (Mcknight *et al.*, 1988; Burcher *et al.*, 1991) and further tachykinin receptor subtypes such as NK-1A, NK-1B remain to be proven (Burcher *et al.*, 1991).

The molecular identification of three tachykinin receptors from rat, mouse, guinea pig, bovine and human has been recently accomplished by cDNA cloning. Rat NK-1, NK-2 and NK-3 receptors consist of 407, 390 and 453 amino acid residues, respectively (Gerard *et al.*, 1993). The overall homology of these receptors within a single species (rat) is approximately 60% and their core sequences are highly conserved. The overall homology of each type of receptor among species is greater than 85-90% (Nakanishi, 1991; Burbach and Meijer, 1992; Ohkubo and Nakanishi, 1991). All tachykinin receptors have seven

hydrophobic domains with extracellular amino termini and cytoplasmic carboxyl termini and share a significant sequence similarity with other G-protein coupled receptors. Thus, all three receptors belong to the family of G-protein coupled receptors (Nakanishi, 1991; Krause *et al.*, 1993). It was observed that stimulation of tachykinin receptors caused activation of phospholipase C, catalyzing the hydrolysis of phosphoinositides into inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate and diacylglycerol. These second messengers are then available for the mobilization of calcium from internal reticular stores via the inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor and for the activation of protein kinase C (Ohkubo and Nakanishi, 1991; Guard *et al.*, 1988; Guillemain *et al.*, 1992; Gerard *et al.*, 1993). In some preparations, tachykinins also enhanced synthesis of cyclic AMP (Narumi and Maki, 1978; Yamashita *et al.*, 1983). Therefore, tachykinin receptors are thought to act through multiple G-proteins to activate phosphatidylinositol-Ca⁺⁺ and/or cAMP system (Gerard *et al.*, 1993).

The distribution of tachykinin receptors in the central nervous system and peripheral tissues has been studied extensively by biochemical and autoradiographic analysis of tachykinin binding sites (Mantyh *et al.*, 1989; Otasuka and Yoshioka, 1993). The distribution of the three tachykinin receptor mRNAs in various tissues of the rat has also been investigated by RNA blot hybridization using each of the three receptor cDNAs (Ohkubo and Nakanishi, 1991). It was found that the NK-1 receptor is widely distributed both in the central nervous system and in peripheral tissues. The NK-3 receptor is also distributed in various

tissues, but it is expressed more in the central nervous system than in peripheral tissues. In contrast, NK-2 receptor is predominantly expressed in peripheral tissues (Mantyh *et al.*, 1989; Ohkubo and Nakanishi, 1991; Otasuka and Yoshioka, 1993). Thus, the three receptors and their mRNAs are expressed differently in the central nervous system and peripheral tissues.

Effects of Tachykinins on the Vasculature

Immunocytochemical evidence has demonstrated that SP-containing primary sensory nerve fibers are widely distributed in the cardiovascular system in a variety of mammals, including humans (Wharton and Gulbenkian, 1989). These immunoreactive nerve fibers are generally sensitive to capsaicin and have been identified in heart, around both large conducting arteries and veins, and in small vessels supplying many vascular beds (Barja and Mathison, 1982; Furness *et al.*, 1982; Brodin and Nilsson, 1981). In addition to SP, these nerves contain NKA and CGRP (Wharton and Gulbenkian, 1989).

It has been shown that SP and CGRP are released from both the arterial and venous mesenteric vasculature by capsaicin and antidromic nerve stimulation, and a significant reduction in the quantity of these peptides was observed in the same tissue from capsaicin-pretreated animals (Manzini *et al.*, 1991). Stimulation of sensory nerve endings in cerebral vessels is also associated with a release of SP (Holzer, 1988). These observations suggest that the local release of sensory neuropeptides from capsaicin-sensitive nerve endings might be important for the regulation of vessel tone.

On the other hand, SP binding sites have been identified by *in vitro* autoradiographic mapping in endothelium of blood vessels from guinea pig and human lung and from dog carotid artery (Wharton and Gulbenkian, 1989; Stephenson *et al.*, 1986). The presence of NK-2 receptors in rat portal vein has also been suggested based on work with selective agonists (Chassaing *et al.*, 1991).

The pharmacological effects of tachykinins on the vasculature have been evaluated extensively. It was found that SP had a vasodilator effect through NK-1 receptors on the endothelium of dog isolated carotid artery and guinea pig coronary vessels preconstricted with NE and vasopressin, respectively (Regoli, et al., 1988; Hoover and Hossler, 1993). In contract, SP elicited a vasoconstrictor response mediated by the same receptor located on smooth muscle in the rabbit jugular and mesenteric veins (Regoli et al., 1984; Nantel et al., 1990). In rabbit pulmonary artery, SP and NKA evoke relaxation through NK-1 receptors on endothelium and contractions by stimulating NK-2 receptors on the vascular smooth muscle (Regoli et al., 1984). It has been reported that NKB and NKA contract the rat portal vein by activating a large population of NK-3 receptors and a minor population of NK-2 receptors presumably located on the smooth muscle (Mastrangelo et al., 1986; Chassaing et al., 1991). In a recent study, Orleans-Juste et al. (1991) reported that the arterial and venous mesenteric vascular bed of the rat are insensitive to SP, yet the venous side had a constrictor response to NKB and was even more sensitive to [MePhe⁷]-NKB, a selective NK-3 agonist. The

latter findings suggest that tachykinin receptors in the mesenteric vasculature of rats are restricted to the venous side and are solely the NK-3 type. Therefore, tachykinins may stimulate or inhibit a variety of vascular smooth muscles by direct or indirect mechanisms and may thereby affect peripheral blood flow. The vascular response to tachykinins can vary between blood vessels and species. While vasoconstrictor effects can occur through stimulation of any class of tachykinin receptors on vascular smooth muscle cells, vasodilation has only been observed after stimulation of NK-1 receptors on the vascular endothelium and is mediated by endothelium-derived relaxing factor (Stewart-lee and Burnstock, 1989; Whittle *et al.*, 1989). Moreover, all three tachykinins can increase vascular permeability and induce plasma protein extravasation (Gamse and Saria, 1985; Couture and Kerouac, 1987; Jacques *et al.*, 1989).

Termination of Tachykinin Actions

Since reuptake into nerve terminals does not occur with neuropeptides, diffusion and degradation by peptidase are the main mechanisms by which their action is terminated (Couture and Kerouac, 1987; Holzer, 1992). Biochemical studies have shown that several peptidases such as neutral endopeptidase 24.11 (NEP) and angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) are potentially involved in the degradation of tachykinins in both the central nervous system and periphery (Turner, 1987; Frossard *et al.*, 1989). NEP is a membrane-bound enzyme present in a variety of tissues including the vascular system. It has been demonstrated that the actions of SP and NKA on the guinea pig isolated urinary bladder and

ferret trachea and that of SP on rat portal vein were significantly potentiated by thiorphan, an endopeptidase 24.11 inhibitor (Rouissi *et al.*, 1990; Maggi *et al.*, 1990). However, NEP is not active in all systems. For example, relaxation of rat gastric fundus induced by SP was not influenced by two endopeptidase inhibitors, thiorphan and phosphoramidon (Smits and Lefebvre, 1991). In addition, it was found that captopril, an ACE inhibitor, significantly potentiated the maximal response of dog carotid artery and rabbit pulmonary artery to SP, NKA and NKB, and of rat portal vein to SP (Rouissi *et al.*, 1990), suggesting ACE can play a significant role in terminating the action of tachykinins in some tissues. On the other hand, responses to NKA and NKB were not affected by ACE inhibition in rat portal vein and lung (Hooper and Turner, 1986; Rouissi *et al.*, 1990). These results indicate that tissue and species differences are important factors in regard to tachykinin degradation by peptidases.

Tachykinins in the Kidney and Renal Vasculature

Neural regulation of the renal circulation is important in adjusting vessel tone that determines the distribution of blood flow within the organ and ultimately regulates blood pressure. While much is known about the renal efferent sympathetic innervation, little is known about the renal afferent innervation until recently. The intrarenal localization of sensory nerves has been investigated with the help of immunocytochemical methods for SP and CGRP which are generally regarded as markers for afferent fibers. Accumulated evidence supports the view that SP and CGRP coexist in a subpopulation of sensory nerve fibers that supply

the renal vasculature. By using a highly specific anterograde nerve tracing technique with wheat germ agglutinin-horseradish peroxidase, Marfurt and Echtenkamp (1991) found that labeled afferent fibers were seen around branches of the renal artery, interlobar arteries and arcuate arteries, and sparsely innervated the renal vein. Anatomical studies of the rat kidney have identified SP-immunoreactive nerves that innervate the arcuate arteries, interlobular arteries and afferent arterioles (Knight et al., 1987), and the wall of the renal artery and vein where they enter the renal hilus (Ferguson and Bell, 1985), suggesting that SP might affect the renal vasculature at several sites. Although there has been no report about the presence of NKB or NKA in SP/CGRP containing sensory nerve innervation in renal vasculature, biochemical experiments using selective antibodies have detected the presence of NKA- and NKB-like immunoreactivities in extracts of rat kidney (Tateishi et al., 1990). Furthermore, Tsudhida et al. (1990) reported the presence of mRNA for NK-3 receptors in rat kidney based on blot-hybridization and RNase-protection analyses using tachykinin receptor cDNAs.

In pharmacological studies, previous investigators have reported that SP can increase the basal tone of rat renal artery and cause relaxation of rabbit renal arterial segments contracted by exposure to norepinephrine, elevated potassium levels, prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$ or phenylephrine (Bredy-Dobreva *et al.*, 1988; Malomvolgyi *et al.*, 1988). Infusion of SP into the renal artery of anesthetized dogs causes a dose-dependent increase in total renal blood flow, indicating that

the peptide has a relaxant effect on renal resistance vessels in this species (Defelice and Brousseau, 1988). Moreover, specific SP binding sites with NK-1 receptor characteristics were subsequently identified in several blood vessels of the dog kidney, including the afferent arterioles (Stephenson *et al.*, 1987). The effect of tachykinins on renal resistance vessels had not been evaluated in other species.
CHAPTER 3

Materials and Methods

Functional Studies

Isolated Perfused Rat Kidney Preparation

Male Sprague-Dawley rats (350-450 g) from our breeding colony were used. Viral antigen-free breeders were purchased from Charles River Laboratories (Raleigh, NC). Animals were deeply anesthetized with sodium pentobarbital (70 mg/kg, i.p.). The abdomen was opened by a midline incision. The aorta was ligated above and below the left renal artery after the surrounding connective tissue was carefully removed in situ. With the aid of a stereomicroscope, a small polyethylene tube (PE 20) was inserted into the renal artery as described by Schwartz and Malik (1989) and flushed with 1 ml heparinized saline (200 units/ml). The kidney was removed, placed in a perfusion apparatus (Fig. 2) and perfused with a modified Krebs-Ringer bicarbonate buffer containing (millimolar): NaCl, 127.2; KCl, 4.7; CaCl₂, 2.5; KH₂PO₄, 1.2; NaHCO₃, 24.9; MgSO₄, 1.2; sodium pyruvate, 2.0; dextrose, 5.5 and 0.1% bovine serum albumin (BSA). The perfusion fluid was prewarmed and maintained at 37° C and continuously gassed with a mixture of 95% O_2 and 5% CO_2 . Kidneys were perfused at a constant flow rate of 3 ml/min/g of contralateral kidney using a Masterflex peristaltic pump (Cole Parmer, St. Louis, MO). The renal perfusate was allowed to flow through the cut ends of the renal vein and ureter and not recirculated. Perfusion



Figure 2. Isolated Perfused Kidney Preparation

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

pressure (PP) was measured with a Statham-Gould P23ID pressure transducer (Gould, Cleveland, OH) attached to a three-way stopcock at the end of the renal artery cannula to monitor changes in vascular tone with a Gould 2400S recorder (Gould, Cleveland, OH). SP and other tachykinins were dissolved in 0.1% BSA/saline or other diluent and administered by bolus injection of 100 μ l into the perfusing solution via an injection port close to the three-way stopcock (Fig. 2). In all experiments, the PP was allowed to return to baseline before the administration of a subsequent dose of agonist to avoid desensitization. The minimum time between injections was 5 min. All injections caused a small injection artifact in the PP record. Vehicle injection did not have a significant effect on PP. Each dose-response curve was constructed using data obtained from 4-9 kidneys.

Measurements of Pressor Responses to SP, NE and Tyramine at Basal and Elevated Perfusion Pressure

Kidneys were perfused with normal buffer for a 30 min equilibration period. Four doses of SP were given in order of ascending concentration (i.e., 1, 3, 10 and 33.3 nmol) and responses recorded. Then, the perfusion was switched to buffer containing 1 μ M phenylephrine (PHE), a selective α_1 -adrenergic agonist, to increase vascular tone. After another 30 min period for stabilization at a higher PP, a second set of SP dose-response data was obtained. Similar experiments were done with NE and tyramine except for using only one dose of each (100 pmol and 10 μ mol, respectively).

Effect of Phentolamine on Pressor Responses to SP and NE

The effect of phentolamine, an α -adrenergic antagonist, on the responses to SP and NE was evaluated in paired experiments in the presence of 0.22-0.25 μ M angiotensin II (AII) to elevate vascular tone. Kidneys were perfused with normal buffer for 30 min, then AII was infused into the perfusion buffer at a site near the renal artery cannula by a Harvard syringe infusion pump (Harvard Apparatus, South Natick, MA). The infusion was started 15 min before beginning bolus injections of SP (33.3 nmol) and NE (333 pmol). After recovery from control responses to SP and NE, the AII infusion was stopped and perfusion was switched to buffer containing 1 μ M phentolamine. After a 20 min equilibration period, the same protocol of AII infusion and bolus drug injections was repeated.

Effects of Thiorphan, Captopril and Indomethacin on Pressor Response to SP

After a 30 min perfusion of the isolated rat kidney with normal buffer, perfusion was switched to buffer containing 1 μ M PHE plus either 10 μ M thiorphan (endopeptidase inhibitor), 10 μ M captopril (ACE inhibitor), or 5 μ M indomethacin (cyclooxygenase inhibitor). Dose-response effects of SP on PP were assessed beginning at least 30 min after switching to the treatment buffer. Results were compared to those obtained in the presence of PHE alone.

Effects of Natural and Receptor Selective Tachykinins on Perfusion Pressure

Since preliminary experiments demonstrated that increased vascular tone was required for SP to elicit pressor responses, the vascular effects of all other

tachykinins were evaluated after increasing baseline perfusion pressure using 1 μ M PHE. The perfusion was switched to buffer containing PHE after 30 min of perfusion with normal buffer. Injections of tachykinins and vehicle were started after another 30 min stabilization period and given in order of ascending dose (i.e., 1, 3.3, 10, 33.3 nmol).

Effect of in vitro Capsaicin Treatment

The kidney was initially perfused for 30 min with normal buffer. After another 30 min perfusion with 1 μ M PHE buffer, the perfusion was switched to buffer also containing 0.01% ethanol (vehicle for capsaicin) for 20 min as control. This was followed by a 15 min perfusion using PHE buffer without ethanol. Then the kidney was perfused for 20 min with buffer containing capsaicin (500 nM, containing 0.01% ethanol).

Partial Occlusion and Clamping of the Renal Vein

The proximal renal vein was isolated from surrounding connective tissue prior to removal and perfusion of the left kidney as described previously. Kidneys were perfused with normal buffer and 1 μ M PHE buffer each for 30 min. During continued perfusion with PHE buffer, a polyethylene cannulae (PE 60, external diameter 1.6 mm, internal diameter 1 mm) was inserted retrogradely into the renal vein (diameter about 2 mm) for a short of period time to determine the effect of partial venous occlusion on arterial PP. After removing the cannula and allowing PP to return to the baseline value, the renal vein was clamped for

several seconds by a hemostat to determine the effect of total venous occlusion on **PP**.

In vitro Receptor Autoradiography

Animal and Tissue Preparation

Male Sprague-Dawley rats (350-450 g body weight) were deeply anesthetized with sodium pentobarbital (65 mg/kg, i.p.), and the kidneys were exposed through a midline abdominal incision. The kidneys and, in some experiments, the proximal part of the renal artery, renal vein and ureter were removed and carefully cleaned of surrounding fatty tissue prior to placement on brass microtome specimen plates and freezing with dry ice. Parasagittal, 20 μ m-thick sections of kidney were cut on a microtome cryostat at - 20^o C and thaw mounted onto chrome alum/gelatin-coated microscope slides. Groups of three consecutive sections were collected serially. The first section of each group was stained with hematoxylin and eosin for identification of tissue structures. The remaining sections were used for autoradiography. The brain was also removed and sectioned as described for study as a positive control. The slides were transferred to plastic slide boxes on dry ice as soon as the tissue was dried and stored at -70^o C until used.

Receptor Labelling

¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB Slide-mounted tissue sections were brought to room

temperature and placed in a preincubation buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, containing 0.005% vol/vol, polyethylenimine, pH 7.4) at room temperature for 10 min. Excess preincubation buffer was carefully removed with a gauze before adding the incubation buffer. To conserve radioligand, the incubation was accomplished by placing the slides on a horizontal surface in a humid chamber and covering the sections with about 500 μ l incubation solution per slide. Total binding was determined by incubation of slides for 60 min at room temperature in buffer containing 50 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.4), 3 mM MnCl₂, 0.02% (w/v) BSA, peptidase inhibitors (10 μ M phosphoramidon, 40 mg/L bacitracin, 2 mg/L chymostatin and 4 mg/L leupeptin) and 0.2 nM ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB according to Sadowski et al. (1993). To estimate non-specific binding, paired serial sections were incubated as described except that 1 μ M non-labelled [MePhe⁷]NKB, senktide, eledoisin or SP was also present in the incubation solution. Following incubation with radioligand, slides were transferred through four rinses (1 min each) in 50 mM Tris-HCl buffer (pH 7.4) at 4⁰ C and rapidly dipped in cold deionized water. Excess water on the slides was carefully removed with a gauze, and they were rapidly dried at room temperature with an electric fan.

¹²⁵I-BHSP For labelling with ¹²⁵I-BHSP (Substance P, [Na-¹²⁵-monoiodo-Bolton-Hunter]), the same protocol previously described was employed except that polyethylenimine was omitted from the preincubation and phosphoramidon was not included in the incubation buffer. Total binding was determined by using 0.1 nM ¹²⁵I-BHSP in the absence of unlabelled competitors while nonspecific binding

was estimated using 0.1 nM ¹²⁵I-BHSP in combination with 1 μ M unlabelled SP or related compounds (Mantyh *et al.*, 1989).

Autoradiography

Film Autoradiogram To determine the overall localization of ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB or ¹²⁵I-BHSP binding sites in rat kidney, labelled sections were placed in close contact to Ultrofilm (Cambridge Ins., Nussloch, Germany) in lighttight X-ray cassettes at 4[°] C. After six to fourteen days exposure, the films were developed in Kodak D-19 developer (1:1 dilution with water) at 20⁰ C for 5 min, rinsed in water, then fixed in Kodak Rapid Fixer for 5 min. The labelled sections were then stained with hematoxylin and eosin. These sections and the adjacent stained sections were used to identify labeled structures in the film autoradiogram. To quantitatively estimate the density of radiolabelled tachykinin binding sites, the relative optical density (ROD) of selected regions on the film were measured using a microcomputer-based imaging device (MCID, Imaging Research Inc., Ontario, Canada). Briefly, areas of interest were identified on a video image of the autoradiogram using a mouse, and the computer determined the corresponding ROD. For each area of interest, six to eight readings from each section were obtained and means were calculated. A total of two to three sections from each animal were viewed. Final mean values were calculated from each animal. In all cases, specific binding of SP or [MePhe⁷]NKB to selected regions of the kidney was calculated by subtracting the ROD for the nonspecific binding autoradiogram from the ROD on the total binding autoradiogram (both

corrected for film background). Nonspecific binding was defined as the binding which occurred in the presence of 1 μ M unlabelled peptide on a serially adjacent section.

Emulsion-coated Coverslip Autoradiogram When a higher degree of resolution was desirable, the same slide-mounted, labelled sections were processed by the emulsion-coated coverslip technique according to (Young and Kuhar, 1979). Briefly, acid washed coverslips (25 by 75 mm, Corning No. 0, Corning, New York) were dipped into Kodak NTB3 emulsion in the dark room under a safelight. The emulsion was diluted 1:1 with distilled water and liquified by heating to about 45 ° C in a water bath. After dipping, the coverslips were placed vertically in a dark box and allowed to dry overnight. The emulsion-coated coverslips were attached tightly to the slides of labelled tissue sections in the dark with super glue which was applied to one end of the slide and coverslip so as to serve as a hinge. The assembles were then placed in boxes and stored in the dark at 4^oC. After an exposure period of four to six weeks, the coverslips were gently bent away from tissue at one end of the slide by inserting a Q-tip. The emulsions were developed in Dektol for 5 min, washed in distilled water, fixed in Kodak Fixer for 5 min and rinsed in distilled water for 20 min at 4 °C. The tissue sections were then stained with hematoxylin and eosin. The Q-tips were removed after the tissue dried, and coverslips were permanently attached with Eukitt mounting medium. Slides were examined with a microscope under bright-field and dark-field illumination.

Statistical Analysis

Functional Studies

Statistical differences among mean perfusion pressure responses to tachykinins were evaluated by one or two factor analysis of variance (ANOVA) and Dunnett's test for the pairwise comparison of multiple means or by a paired t test, where appropriate. The results are expressed as means \pm S.E. A P<0.05 was considered significant.

Receptor Autoradiography

Grain densities on film autoradiogram were expressed as relative optical density (ROD) x 1000 \pm S.E. The different means of ROD between total and nonspecific binding or among different agonist treatments at selected regions were analyzed by three-way ANOVA, and differences for the pairwise comparison of multiple means were evaluated using Tukey's test with P values less than 0.05 being considered significant.

Drugs and Chemicals

Functional Studies

The peptides SP, NKA, kassinin, physaleamin, SP(1-7), $[Sar^9, Met(O_2)^{11}]$ SP and $[MePhe^7]NKB$ were purchased from Bachem Inc (Torrance, CA); GR-64349 from Research Biochemical (Natick, MA); and AII, PHE, NE, tyramine,

thiorphan, indomethacin and capsaicin from Sigma (St. Louis, MO).

Phentolamine was obtained from Ciba Pharmaceutical Co (Summit, NJ). SP and related tachykinin agonists were dissolved in a solution of 0.9% NaCl and 0.01 N acetic acid (333 nmol peptide/100 μ l) and stored in small aliquots at -70^o C until used. GR64349 was dissolved in 0.01 N acetic acid. [MePhe⁷]NKB was dissolved in dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO) and diluted with distilled water to produce a stock solution containing 333 nmol/100 μ l (10% DMSO). All stock solutions of tachykinin were diluted at the time of use with saline containing 0.1% BSA. Control injections showed that DMSO alone (maximum 1% final concentration) had no affect on PP or the response to agonists under study. Thiorphan was initially dissolved in 0.25 N NaHCO₃ and diluted with perfusion buffer at the time of use (pH 7.4). Indomethacin and capsaicin were dissolved in 100% ethanol. The maximum concentration of ethanol was 0.05% and had no significant effect on PP.

Receptor Autoradiography

¹²⁵I-BHSP (2000 Ci/mmol) was purchased from Amersham (Arlington Heights, IL);
¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB (2200 Ci/mmol) from Dupont NEN Research Products (Boston, MA); SP, [MePhe⁷]NKB, senktide and eledoisin from Bachem (Torrance, CA). Phosphoramidon, bacitracin, leupeptin, chymostatin, polyethylenimine, MnCl₂, BSA and Tris-HCl (pH 7.4) were obtained from Sigma (St. Louis, MO). Dektol, Rapid fix, and NTB3 nuclear emulsion were purchased from Eastman Kodak, Rochester, N.Y.

of SP with N-succinimidyl 3-(4-hydroxy 5-[¹²⁵I] iodophenyl) propionate (Bolton and Hunter reagent). The lyophilized ¹²⁵I-BHSP was reconstituted by addition of 0.01 M acetic acid/ β -mercaptoethanol (50 μ Ci/500 μ l) and stored as 40 μ l aliquots in polypropylene tubes at -20 °C. [MePhe]NKB was labelled with ¹²⁵I on His and supplied in a stock solution containing acetonitrile:water (35:65), 0.05M β mercaptoethanol, 0.13% TFA (trifluoroacetate salt), and 0.13% BSA by Dupont NEN Research. All peptidase inhibitors were dissolved in distilled water to produce stock solutions (0.2 μ mol phosphoramidon/100 μ l, 800 μ g bacitracin/100 μ l, 80 μ g leupeptin/100 μ l, 40 μ g chymostatin/100 μ l). These were stored in microtubes at -70° C until used.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

CHAPTER 4

Results

Functional Studies

Pressor Responses to SP, NE and Tyramine in the Presence and Absence of PHEinduced Tone

Baseline PP was low in the absence of PHE, averaging about 74 mm Hg (Table 2), and bolus injections of 1 to 10 nmol SP had no effect on PP under this condition. A minor pressor response was generally noted with 33.3 nmol SP (Figs. 3 and 4), however, this did not achieve statistical significance when compared to baseline PP. During perfusion with 1 μ M PHE, the baseline PP was increased to about 136 mm Hg (Table 2), and SP elicited a dose-dependent pressor response. The largest dose of SP increased PP by 60 ± 5 mm Hg (n=5) under this condition (Figs. 3 and 4). A similar phenomenon of potentiation was observed with bolus injections of 100 pmol of NE and 10 μ mol of tyramine (Table 3). The pressor response to NE was approximately 3-fold larger in the presence of PHE compared with the control response. In the case of tyramine, no PP response occurred in the absence of PHE; however, a substantial pressor response could be evoked by the same dose of drug in the presence of PHE.

Effect of Phentolamine on the Pressor Response to SP

In order to determine if the response to SP was mediated by NE, AII was used

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

TABLE	2.
-------	----

~

Baseline perfusion pressure in the isolated perfused rat kidney in the absence and the presence of phenylephrine.

<u> </u>	Baseline Perfusion Pressure (mm Hg)			
Treatment	- PHE	+ PHE		
saline	74.2 ± 3.4	134.4 ± 5.9		
1.0 nmol SP	73.8 ± 3.5	134.0 ± 7.1		
3.3 nmol SP	73.4 ± 3.8	136.6 ± 8.1		
10.0 nmol SP	74.2 ± 4.2	138.0 ± 7.6		
33.3 nmol SP	75.2 ± 4.7	137.0 ± 6.3		

The values indicated baseline PP before each bolus injection of SP and saline in the absence and the presence of 1 μ M phenylephrine (PHE). Data are expressed as mean ± S.E. (n=5). No significant difference (P < 0.05) among each value in the absence or in the presence of PHE, respectively.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



Figure 3. Recorder tracings showing perfusion pressure changes produced by bolus injections of SP and vehicle (0.1% BSA in saline) in the absence (A) and presence (B) of 1 μ M phenylephrine (PHE). Note that a brief injection artifact was produced by all bolus injections.



Figure 4. Dose-response curves for SP effect on perfusion pressure in the absence and presence of $1 \mu M$ phenylephrine (PHE). Points represent the means and vertical bars the S.E. (n=5). *Significantly different from response to SP at same dose in absence of PHE.

TABLE 3.

Effect of phenylephrine to increase the pressor responses to NE and tyramine in the isolated perfused rat kidney

Treatment	-PH	Perfusion Pres	sure (mm Hg) + PHE		
	baseline	increase	baseline	increase	
NE	60 ± 3	28.8 ± 7	126 ± 8*	96 ± 6.8*	
Tyramine	57 ± 3	2.2 ± 0.5	121 ± 13*	42 ± 5*	

Baseline PP and responses to bolus injections of 0.1 nmol NE and 10 μ mol tyramine were measured before and after adding 1 μ M phenylephrine (PHE) to the perfusion buffer. Data are expressed as mean ± S.E. (n=5). *Significantly different from corresponding value in absence of PHE.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

instead of PHE to increase vascular tone. Infusions of AII increased baseline PP to $124 \pm 7 \text{ mm Hg} (n=5)$. Bolus injections of 33 nmol SP and 333 pmol NE evoked pressor responses in the presence of AII, but only the response to NE was blocked by addition of 1μ M phentolamine to the buffer (Figs. 5 and 6). The pressor response to SP was slightly increased in the presence of phentolamine (Fig. 6).

Effects of Thiorphan, Captopril and Indomethacin on Pressor Response to SP

As shown in Table 4, the pressor responses to SP were not potentiated by a neutral endopeptidase inhibitor (thiorphan) or an ACE inhibitor (captopril). In contrast, at the highest dose of SP tested, the responses to SP were smaller than they were in the absence of the peptidase inhibitors. Indomethacin potentiated the responses to 3.3 and 10 nmol of SP significantly compared to control. Each of the inhibitors had no significant effect on PP at the concentrations used (data not shown).

Comparison of the Dose-dependent Pressor Responses to SP, NKA, Kassinin, Physaleamin and SP(1-7)

In the presence of 1 μ M PHE, SP produced a dose dependent increase in PP. The amphibian tachykinins, physaleamin and kassinin had a similar pressor action to that of SP but caused a smaller response at the highest dose tested (Fig. 7). Although NKA could elicit a vasoconstrictor response, it was far less active than SP, physaleamin and kassinin (Fig. 7). The N-terminal fragment of SP, SP(1-7),



Figure 5. Recorder tracings showing perfusion pressure responses to NE and SP in the absence (A) and presence (B) of 1 μ M phentolamine. Angiotensin II (AII) was infused (0.22-0.25 μ M final concentration) to increase baseline perfusion pressure.





Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

TABLE 4.

Effect of thiorphan, captopril and indomethacin on the vasoconstrictor responses to SP in the isolated perfused rat kidney

Treatment	Baseline	SP dose (nmol)			
	(mm Hg)	1.0	3.3	10	33.3
Control	123 ± 9.4	3.3 ± 0.9	9.3 ± 1.5	16.7 ± 2.5	55.6 ± 6.7
Thiorphan (10 μ M)	112 ± 4.0	5.7 ± 0.7	11.7 ± 1.3	21.5 ± 1.9	48.8 ± 8.7*
Captopril (10 µM)	125 ± 7.7	2.3 ± 0.8	7.2 ± 1.0	12.2 ± 1.5	36.5 ± 4.7*
Indomethacin (5 μ M)	124 ± 9.7	8.3 ± 2.0	18.7 ± 2.8*	31.5 ± 2.3*	59.8 ± 7.7

Phenylephrine $(1 \ \mu M)$ was used to increase baseline perfusion pressure in all groups. Treatment with inhibitors was started 30 min before injection of the first dose of SP. Values are means \pm S.E. (n=6 for each group). *Significantly different from control response at the same dose of SP (P < 0.05).



Figure 7. Dose-response curves for increase in perfusion pressure produced by bolus injections of SP, physaleamin (Phy), kassanin (Kas), neurokinin A (NKA) and SP(1-7). The baseline perfusion pressure was increased by including 1 μ M PHE in the perfusion buffer. The points represent the mean and vertical bars the S.E. (n=4-6 for each curve). *Significantly different from the response to SP at same dose.

was inactive in the same dose range tested for SP (Fig. 7).

Effect of Selective Tachykinin Receptor Agonists on Perfusion Pressure

Dose-response data for NK-1, NK-2 and NK-3 receptor agonists in the presence of PHE are shown in Figure 8. The selective NK-1 receptor agonist, $[Sar^9, Met(O_2)^{11}]SP$ had no significant effect on PP at doses from 1 to 33.3 nmol. By contrast, the selective NK-2 agonist, GR64349, and NK-3 receptor agonist, $[MePhe^7]NKB$, both evoked dose-dependent pressor responses. The only significant difference between responses to GR64349 and $[MePhe^7]NKB$ occurred at the lowest dose tested and this was minor. Responses to NK-2 and NK-3 agonists were significantly greater than those to SP at doses of 10 and 33.3 nmol.

Biphasic Effect of Capsaicin on Perfusion Pressure

As shown in Figures 9 and 10, infusions of capsaicin (500 nM final concentration) in the presence of 1 μ M PHE, produced an initial increase in PP followed by a more prolonged decrease. The maximum and minimum PPs achieved in response to capsaicin were significantly different from the baseline PP. Vehicle (0.01% ethanol) infusion produced a slight increase in PP (maximum of 6 ± 3 mm Hg) with a slower onset compared to capsaicin. The maximum PP achieved during vehicle infusion was not significantly different from baseline PP.



Figure 8. Dose-response curves for increase in PP produced by bolus injections of [MePhe⁷]NKB (MeNKB, n=9). [Lys³,Gly⁸-R_Y-lactam-Leu⁹]NKA(3-10) (GR-64349, n=6) and [Sar⁹,Met(O₂)¹¹]SP (SarSP, n=4). The baseline perfusion pressure was increased by including 1 μ M PHE in the perfusion buffer. The points represent the mean and vertical bars the S.E. *Significantly different from the responses to other agonists at same dose.



Figure 9. Original tracings showing the effects of vehicle (0.01% ethanol) and capsaicin (500 nM) infusions on the perfusion pressure in an isolated rat kidney in the presence of 1 μ M phenylephrine.



Figure 10. Biphasic changes of perfusion pressure in isolated rat kidney induced by infusion of capsaicin (500 μ M) in the presence of 1 μ M phenylephrine. The bars represent the mean and vertical lines the S.E. (n=8).

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

In vitro Receptor Autoradiography

Control Studies of the Rat Brain

¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB Autoradiographic studies revealed that in the coronal sections of the rat brain, specific ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB binding sites are concentrated in cerebral neocortex, nucleus of the diagonal band and supraoptic nucleus. Much lower densities of specific binding are seen in other areas such as the caudate-putamen and paraventricular nucleus (Fig. 11a,b,c and d). This distribution of NK-3 receptor binding sites in rat brain, as visualized with ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB, is similar to that previously reported using another NK-3 selective ligand, [³H]senktide (Dam *et al.*, 1990; Stoessl and Hill, 1990; Quirion *et al.*, 1991).

¹²⁵I-BHSP The autoradiographic distribution of NK-1 receptors was visualized in rat brain using ¹²⁵I-BHSP. Specific binding sites were most densely distributed in the olfactory tubercle and caudate-putamen (Fig. 11e and f). This pattern is quite different from that observed with ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB but in accord with a previous report on ¹²⁵I-BHSP binding in the rat brain (Danks *et al.*, 1986).

Localization of Specific [MePhe⁷]NKB Binding Sites in the Rat Kidney

The localization of NK-3 receptors in rat kidney was subsequently evaluated by film and nuclear track emulsion autoradiography using ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB. Reverse image prints that were produced by using autoradiograms as negatives show ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB binding sites in rat kidney in Figures 12 and 13. A comparison of total binding and nonspecific binding reveals the presence of

specific radioligand binding sites in the renal vein, inner strip of the outer medulla, pelvis and proximal ureter. The localization of a specific binding to the interlobar veins was also visible at the cortical/medullary junction (Fig. 13d,e and f). No specific binding was detected in the renal artery or the intrarenal arterial system by film autoradiography, although a high amount of nonspecific binding to renal artery was observed (Fig.12 and 13). Likewise, specific binding was not detected in the renal cortex (Fig. 12). Based on the measurement of ROD by computer-assisted image analysis (n=5), a high density of specific binding sites for ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB was associated with the ureter and renal pelvis, a moderate density with the renal vein and a relatively low density with the inner strip of the outer medulla (Fig. 14). High resolution detection of ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB binding sites was obtained in a few specimens by using the emulsion coated coverslip method. It was found that specific silver grains (black on the prints) were associated with the tunic media of the renal vein (Fig. 15b), the tunic muscularis of renal pelvis (Fig. 15d) and the tunic muscularis of ureter (Fig. 15f). Since no successful observations of the inner strip of the outer medulla were obtained by high resolution autoradiography, further definition of the location of specific binding sites in this region was not possible.

Competition studies using unlabelled senktide, eledoisin and SP, each at 1 μ M, were performed to further characterize the binding sites identified by labeled [MePhe⁷]NKB (Table 5). For most regions, it was found that both senktide and eledoisin were comparable to [MePhe⁷]NKB in ability to compete with



Figure 11. Autoradiographic visualization ([³H] Ultrofilm) of tachykinin binding sites in coronal sections of rat brain labeled by 0.2 nM ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB (a,c) or 0.1 nM ¹²⁵I-BHSP (e). Plate b, d and f show nonspecific binding to adjacent sections in the presence of 1 μ M unlabelled ligands. Bar=2mm. CPu, Caudate-putamen; DB, nucleus of diagonal band; N, neocortex; OT, olfactory tubercule; PV, paraventricular nucleus; SO, supraoptic nucleus.



Figure 12. Autoradiographic visualization ([³H] Ultrofilm) of ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB binding sites in 20 μ m frozen sections of rat kidney. (a) Total binding to section incubated with 0.2 nM ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB; (b) Nonspecific binding to adjacent section incubated with 0.2 nM radioligand and 1 μ M unlabeled ligand. Photos are reverse images, so grains appear white on a black background. Note the specific binding of ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB to the inner strip of the outer medulla (OM), renal pelvis (P), renal vein (RV) and proximal ureter (U). High amount of nonspecific binding is seen on renal artery (RA). C, renal cortex; IM, inner medulla; Bar=5mm.



Figure 13. Higher magnification of autoradiographic localization ([³H] Ultrofilm) of ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB binding sites in rat kidney. Images in (b) and (e) represent total binding while those in (c) and (f) represent nonspecific binding. (a) and (d) are Lightfield photomicrographs of adjacent sections of (b) and (e), respectively, stained with hematoxylin and eosin. C, renal cortex; IA interlobar artery; IM, inner medulla; IV, interlobar vein; OM, outer medulla; P, renal pelvis; RA, renal artery; RV renal vein; Bar=50 μ m.



Figure 14. Evaluation of the regional density of ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁸]NKB binding sites in rat kidney on film autoradiograms by computerassisted image analysis. Values were expressed as mean relative optic density (ROD) x 1000 \pm S.E (n=5). *significant difference between total and non-specific binding in the selected region. A P < 0.05 was considered significant. A, artery; M, medulla; V, vein.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



Figure 15. Light microscopic visualizations on emulsion-coated slides show 125 I-[MePhe⁷]NKB binding sites primarily over the tunica media (Med) of the renal vein (RV) in (b), the tunica muscularises (Mus) of renal pelvis (P) in (d) and ureter in (f). The microscope was focussed in the plane of the tissue (hematoxylin and eosin stain) for the photo in (a) while the focus was in the plane of the emulsion and silver grains in (b). Photographs in (c) and (e) show the hematoxylin and eosin staining pattern for sections corresponding to (d) and (f), respectively. Adv, tunic adventitia; IM, inner medulla; Muc, tunic mucosa; Bar = 50 μ m in (a) and (c) and 1 mm in (e).

TABLE 5.

Autoradiographic Distribution and Characterization of ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB Binding Sites in Rat Kidney

•	<u>Fotal binding</u>		Nonspecifi	nspecific binding		
Region		MeNKB	Senk	Ele	SP	
Cortex	92 ± 13	87 ± 13	$42 \pm 5^{*\dagger}$	79 ± 7	6 ± 2	
Outer Stripe	94 ± 17	74 ± 9	$34 \pm 4^*$	69 ± 9	73 ± 7	
Inner Stripe	244 ± 25	84 ± 11 [*]	$45 \pm 8^{*\dagger}$	99 ± 15 [*]	$124 \pm 10^{\circ}$	
Inner Medulla	85 ± 19	70 ± 12	$38 \pm 6^{*\dagger}$	69 ± 8	71 ± 8	
Pelvis	436 ± 19	67 ± 13 [*]	$36 \pm 3^{*\dagger}$	$82 \pm 12^*$	$183 \pm 27^{*\dagger}$	
Renal Artery	248 ± 32	226 ± 25	227 ± 20	220 ± 10	228 ± 21	
Renal Vein	409 ± 18	114 ± 1 [*]	$85 \pm 7^{*\dagger}$	143 ± 10 [*]	221 ± 13 ^{*†}	
Ureter	610 ± 31	110 ± 1	$106 \pm 9^*$	227 ± 32 ^{*†}	379 ± 30 ^{*†}	

Data are expressed as mean ROD X 1000 \pm S.E.M (n = 5). [•] indicates significant difference from total binding and [†] indicates significant difference from nonspecific binding in the presence of the other agonists at selected region. Total binding was determined by using 0.2 nM ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB in the absence of unlabelled competitors while nonspecific binding was determined by using 0.2 nM ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB in combination with 1 μ M unlabelled agonists. Ele, eledoisin; MeNKB, [MePhe⁷]NKB; Senk, senktide; SP, substance P. radioligand for binding sites. However, eledoisin was less effective than [MePhe⁷]NKB and senktide at the ureter. In addition, senktide competed for radioligand binding at more sites than the other agonists at the concentrations tested. SP was the least effective at blocking the binding of ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB.

Localization of Specific SP Binding Sites in the Rat Kidney

Figures 16 and 17 illustrate the specific binding of ¹²⁵I-BHSP to selected regions of the rat kidney with reverse images from film autoradiograms and ROD measurements, respectively. Specific binding of SP was detected on the renal artery, where it seemed to be located at the media/adventitia border or in the adventitia. Likewise, specific SP binding sites were present in the interlobar arteries (data not shown) and the renal pelvis. No specific binding sites for ¹²⁵I-BHSP were seen in the renal vein and its branches, the renal cortex or the renal medulla (Fig. 17). Nonspecific binding of ¹²⁵I-BHSP in the presence of 1 μ M SP was negligible.

Effect of Partially Occluding or Clamping Renal Vein on PP

As shown in Figure 18, when the isolated rat kidney was perfused at a constant flow rate in the presence of 1 μ M PHE as described previously, cannulating the renal vein with a small diameter polyethylene tubing or closing the vein with a hemostat produced a marked increase in PP.



Figure 16. Autoradiographic visualization ([³H] Ultrofilm) of ¹²⁵I-BHSP binding sites in 20 μ m frozen sections of rat kidney. (b) Total binding to section incubated with 0.1 nM ¹²⁵I-BHSP. (c) Nonspecific binding in adjacent section where 1 μ M unlabelled SP was also added to the incubation medium. (a) Brightfield photomicrograph of adjacent hematoxylin and eosin stained section. Note that specific SP binding sites are associated with the renal pelvis (P) and renal arteries (RA) but not with the renal vein (RV). IM, inner medulla; Bar=1mm.
125 I-BHSP Binding Sites in Rat Kidney



Figure 17. Evaluation of regional density of ¹²⁵I-BHSP binding sites in rat kidney on film autoradiogram by computer-assisted image analysis. Values were expressed as mean relative optic density (ROD) x 1000 \pm S.E (n=5). Total bindings are determined with 0.1 nM labeled SP while nonspecific binding to adjacent sections was determined using 0.1 nM ¹²⁵I-BHSP plus 1 μ M SP or [Sar⁹,Met(O₂)¹¹]SP (sarSP). *significant difference between total and nonspecific binding in the selected region. A P < 0.05 was considered significant. A, artery; M, medulla; V, vein.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.





57

Chapter 5

Discussion

Functional Studies

Effect of Elevated Vessel Tone on Response to SP

SP had no effect on PP in the isolated perfused rat kidney when basal vascular tone was low but elicited a dose dependent vasoconstriction after baseline PP was increased by PHE or AII. A similar phenomenon was observed with single doses of NE and tyramine. These results indicate that, in the isolated perfused renal vascular bed of the rat, the magnitude of the response or the sensitivity of the renal blood vessels to vasoconstrictors depends upon the preexisting level of vascular tone. The same phenomenon has also been observed for α_2 -adrenoceptor- and neuropeptide Y-mediated contractions in the isolated rat tail vascular bed with endothelin-1 used to generate tone (Maclean and Mcgrath, 1990), the constrictor response of cat cerebral arteries to serotonin with mechanical elevation of transmural pressure (Harder, 1988) and AII evoked contractions in rabbit femoral artery with NE used to adjust baseline tone (Prins et al., 1992). Since the vascular response to multiple pressor agents acting through different receptors is enhanced by elevation of vessel tone, it seems that this kind of potentiation results from a common alteration in intracellular mechanisms which regulate the contractile process.

It has been reported that elevation of transmural pressure causes a significant

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

increase in inositol-triphosphate and diacylglycerol levels in isolated dog renal arteries (Harder et al., 1992). This suggests that the enhanced response to vasoconstrictors observed under this condition might be related to increased phospholipase C activity. Other investigators have also shown that the amplification of AII-induced contractile responses by NE in rabbit femoral artery are attenuated markedly by nifedipine, a calcium channel antagonist, implicating calcium channel activation in this phenomenon (Prins et al., 1992). In addition, Collins et al. (1992) have implicated protein kinase C activation in the contractile response that occurs to PHE in single vascular smooth muscle cells at constant intracellular free Ca⁺⁺ concentration. It has been demonstrated that all three tachykinin receptors have been linked to the phosphatidylinositol - calcium transduction system (Nakanishi, 1991). Likewise, both α_1 -adrenergic and AII receptors are coupled to specific phospholipase C (Alexander et al., 1985; Steinberg et al., 1989; Takata et al., 1990). Therefore, one possible explanation for enhanced vasoconstrictor responses to SP and NE in the present study is that PHE and AII increase phospholipase C activity and the sensitivity of calciumdependent and -independent steps in the contractile process.

Other mechanisms may be involved as well, such as membrane depolarization upon elevation of transmural pressure. Electrophysiological experiments have demonstrated that elevation of transmural pressure causes depolarization of the vascular smooth muscle and a significant increase in vessel sensitivity to NE (Lombard *et al.*, 1990). Responses to tachykinins might also be potentiated under

this condition.

The Role of NE in the Pressor Response to SP

It has been demonstrated that some of the effects of SP and other tachykinins appear to involve interactions with sympathetic neuroeffector control (Rand *et al.*, 1990). Immunocytochemical study has established that SP is present in cerebral perivascular axons and these axon terminals are in close proximity to those containing NE in the cerebral blood vessels (Matsuyama *et al.*, 1986). Couture *et al.* (1989) suggested tachykinins can accelerate heart rate by release of catecholamine through activation of NK-1 and/or NK-2 receptors, on noradrenergic fibers and adrenal chromaffin cells. Likewise, Tousignant *et al.* (1987) have demonstrated that NKA facilitates the release of NE from sympathetic nerves in the rat vas deferens.

In rat kidney, anatomical studies have demonstrated that both the efferent sympathetic innervation and SP-containing nerve terminals reach many similar segments of the renal vasculature, including afferent and efferent arterioles, cortical capillaries, arcuate arteries and renal veins (Knight *et al.*, 1987; Barajas *et al.*, 1992). Stimulation of adrenergic nerves is known to cause a NE-mediated pressor response in the isolated perfused rat kidney (Schwartz and Malik, 1989). Therefore, it was possible that the pressor response to SP and the other tachykinins in the present study could have been an indirect effect mediated by NE released from sympathetic nerves. However, since phentolamine, an alphaadrenergic receptor antagonist, blocked the pressor effect of NE but did not

inhibit the effect of SP in this preparation, the pressor response to tachykinins in rat kidney is not mediated by NE.

Effects of Peptidase Inhibitors and Indomethacin on Response to SP

Degradation of peptides by proteases may influence their effect. Biochemical studies have indicated that both neutral endopeptidase 24.11 (NEP) and angiotensin convert enzyme (ACE) are capable of inactivating SP and other tachykinins in many organs and in various animal species (Stephenson and Kenny, 1987; Turner, 1987; Frossard et al., 1989; Rouissi et al., 1990). It has been reported that in the rat kidney NEP and ACE are mainly located in the proximal tubular brush border (Stephenson and Kenny, 1987; Turner, 1987). These enzymes are also present in the endothelium of some arteries and veins (Turner, 1987; llorens et al., 1992). In the present study, the pressor effect of SP was not potentiated by treatment with thiorphan to inhibit NEP or captopril to inhibit ACE, suggesting that significant degradation of SP by these peptidases does not occur in this experimental condition. However, at the highest dose of SP tested, the pressor responses were reduced. The reason for this is not clear. One possibility is that thiorphan and captopril may have increased the quantity of bradykinin in the renal vasculature. Bradykinin can produce vasodilation not only as an endocrine hormone but also as an autocrine/paracrine mediator (Oza et al., 1990; Carretero and Scicli, 1991; Campbell et al., 1993). Moreover, it is known that bradykinin is a potent dilator in the rat renal circulation (Fulton *et al.*, 1992) and can be produced in renal vessels from kallikrein-sensitive kininogens (Gardes

et al., 1990). It is also known that bradykinin can be inactivated by both NEP and ACE, and endogenous bradykinin is thought to participate in the antihypertensive and renal effects of ACE and NEP inhibitors (Rouissi et al., 1990; Campbell et al., 1993; Carretero and Scicli, 1991). Therefore, it is possible that intense vasoconstriction produced by the high dose of SP somehow stimulates the release of bradykinin from the renal vascular wall and that the peptidase inhibitors decrease its degradation. Consequently, a vasodilator effect from locally released bradykinin may partially counteract the vasoconstrictor response to SP.

Recently, Brelli *et al.* (1993) purified another enzyme from rat kidney that is also able to degrade SP. This enzyme, endopeptidase 24.16, is not sensitive to specific inhibitors of NEP 24,11 or ACE. It is not known if this enzyme has an impact on the response to SP in the isolated perfused kidney.

The pressor response to SP was not inhibited by the prostaglandin synthesis inhibitor, indomethacin, indicating that this response is not mediated by prostanoids. In contrast, the pressor response to SP was potentiated at 3 and 10 nmol doses in the presence of indomethacin, indicating that SP may stimulate the release of some relaxant prostanoids in rat kidney. Kopp and Smith (1993a) demonstrated that renal sensory receptor activation by substance P, capsaicin and bradykinin is dependent on intact renal prostaglandin synthesis and suggest that prostaglandins play a permissive role in renal pelvic sensory receptor activation by many stimuli. This finding indicates that SP can stimulate production of renal prostaglandins. Devillier *et al.* (1992) have demonstrated that SP causes

relaxation of rat tracheal smooth muscle and at same time induces a 6 fold increase in tracheal PGE_2 production. Preincubation with indomethacin abolished the relaxant effect of SP. It has also been reported that activation of tachykinin receptors is associated with the release of prostanoids, particularly PGE_2 , from macrophages (Hartung *et al.*, 1986).

Effect of Capsaicin on Perfusion Pressure

SP has been found coexisting with other neuropeptides such as CGRP within a subpopulation of primary sensory neurons which are widely distributed at both the somatic and visceral level including the rat kidney and renal vasculature. These peptide containing neurons were found to be susceptible to the neurotoxic action of capsaicin (Wiessnfeld-Halllin et al., 1984; Manzini et al., 1991). In a variety of tissues and organs, acute exposure to capsaicin induces excitation of SP/CGRP-containing primary afferents that leads to calcium-dependent neuropeptide release and can be followed by prolonged insensitivity to various stimuli, including capsaicin itself, and neuronal degeneration. Manzini et al. (1991) have demonstrated that superfusion of isolated rat mesenteric vascular bed with capsaicin produced a prompt and remarkable release of both SP-like and CGRP-like immunoreactivities from arteries and veins. It was also noted that in both tissues a second challenge with capsaicin resulted in no significant release of these peptides. In the present study, infusion of isolated rat kidney with capsaicin produced a biphasic effect on PP. It is possible that the pressor response might be through SP or tachykinins released from renal afferents, while vasodilation may be mediated by CGRP. Anatomical studies have shown that CGRP coexists with SP in primary sensory nerve terminals in rat kidney (Knight *et al.*, 1991). There is also evidence that CGRP may have a vasodilator function in the renal vascular system (Geppetti *et al.*, 1989).

Duckles (1986) has demonstrated that cat cerebral artery and guinea pig thoracic aorta are locally regulated by sensory neuropeptides such as SP. Capsaicin transiently vasoconstricted these vessels before causing a vasodilation, but the vasoconstrictor effect in these vessels appeared to be a direct action not mediated by sensory neuropeptides. However, direct effects of capsaicin have not been observed in all kinds of vascular beds of different species. For example, in guinea pig isolated perfused heart, 1 μ M capsaicin caused a substantial release of SP and coronary vasodilation (Hoover, 1987). A second challenge with the same concentration of capsaicin did not release SP or affect perfusion pressure. These findings suggest that the effect of capsaicin on the guinea pig coronary vasculature is entirely mediated by sensory neuropeptides. Maggi and Meli (1988) proposed that desensitization of the acute responses to capsaicin is a useful functional marker to distinguish specific effects consequent to activation of sensory nerves from nonspecific effects of this substance. Therefore, further work will be needed for a conclusive determination regarding the ability of endogenous tachykinins to affect the renal vasculature.

Effects of Tachykinin Analogs on Perfusion Pressure

Amino-terminal Fragment of SP: SP(1-7) Structure-activity studies have

64

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

demonstrated that C-terminal fragments of tachykinins which are six amino acids in length or longer retain the biological actions of tachykinins, such as the contraction of smooth muscle. Amino-terminal fragments of tachykinins, on the other hand, lack activity at tachykinin receptors (Maggio, 1988). However, the Nterminus of tachykinins is involved in receptor-independent effects observed at high tachykinin concentrations. Jacques et al. (1989) have found that two positively charged amino acids (i.e., Arg and Lys) at the N-terminal of SP are essential for the triggering of prostaglandin and histamine release by this tachykinin. These responses appear to be mediated by the direct activation of a pertussis toxin sensitive G protein (Mousli et al., 1990). The observation that SP(1-7) was essentially inactive in the present study suggests that the pressor response to tachykinins in isolated perfused rat kidney is C-terminal dependent and a tachykinin receptor-mediated event rather than a consequence of direct Gprotein stimulation. The ability of other natural tachykinins (i.e., physaleamin, kassinin and NKA) to elicit a pressor response in rat kidney also supports the conclusion that tachykinin receptors are involved, since these peptides lack the structural features required for producing receptor-independent responses.

<u>Selective Tachykinin Receptor Agonists</u> Natural tachykinins have a very limited ability to discriminate among the three classes of tachykinin receptors. In the absence of selective tachykinin agonists and antagonists, the classification of tachykinin receptors in mammalian tissues has been based chiefly upon the relative order of potency of natural peptides and their analogues in various

bioassays or binding experiments (Lee et al., 1986; Regoli et al., 1987). Recently, several tachykinin analogues with a high degree of selectivity as agonists have been reported (Regoli et al., 1988; Regoli et al., 1991b). [MePhe⁷]NKB is a potent and highly selective agonist for the NK-3 receptor (Regoli et al., 1988). In the present study, [MePhe⁷]NKB was shown to exert a dose-depentent vasoconstrictor responses that was significantly greater than that to SP. This suggests that NK-3 receptors contribute to the pressor action of tachykinins in rat kidney. Other investigators have provided evidence that NK-3 receptors are also present in the rat portal and mesenteric veins and likewise mediate vasoconstriction at these sites (Mastrangelo et al., 1986; Orleans-Juste et al., 1991).

In addition, the experiments described here also indicate that a population of NK-2 receptors is present in the renal vasculature of rat. This is based on the fact that the natural NK-2 agonist, NKA contracted renal blood vessels. Furthermore, the selective NK-2 agonist, GR64349 [(Lys³,Gly⁸-R- γ -lactam-leu⁹)NKA(3-10)] which has been shown to possess marked selectivity for NK-2 receptors over NK-1 and NK-3 receptors (Hagan *et al.*, 1991), caused a marked pressor effect that was essentially equal to that of the NK-3 agonist, [MePhe⁷]NKB.

In spite of the fact that NKA has a higher affinity than SP for NK-2 and NK-3 receptors (Regoli *et al.*, 1988), NKA was less potent than SP in evoking a pressor response in the rat kidney. This discrepancy may be due to degradation of NKA by peptidases in the kidney. Hagan *et al.* (1991) have demonstrated that the

potency of NKA in contracting guinea pig trachea was increased by over 100 fold in the presence of peptidase inhibitors. In contrast, our previous studies have demonstrated that the potency of SP in the isolated perfused rat kidney was not affected by peptidase inhibitors (Chen and Hoover, 1992).

During the course of this study, we also tried to determine the effect of two other selective NK-2 agonists (i.e., NIe¹⁰-NKA(4-10) and Ala⁸-NKA(4-10)) and the endogenous NK-3 receptor ligand, NKB. These experiments were not successful because of the limited water solubility of these compounds. This factor made it necessary to use DMSO as a vehicle, and DMSO affected PP substantially at the dilutions that would be required to achieve tachykinin concentrations in the effective range.

Using Met(O_2) as the C-terminal residue and replacing Gly⁹ with Sar (sarcosine), a potent and selective NK-1 receptor agonist was obtained that was three fold more active than SP on the NK-1 and inactive on the NK-2 and NK-3 receptor systems (Regoli *et al.*, 1988). In the present study, [Sar⁹,Met(O_2)¹¹]SP was inactive, suggesting that the pressor effect of tachykinins is not mediated by NK-1 receptors in rat kidney.

Although it has been proven that SP and $[Sar^9, Met(O_2)^{11}]$ SP are potent hypotensive agents in the rat *in vivo* (Couture *et al.*, 1989), these peptides caused no vasodilation in rat renal vasculature in the present study, even though the endothelium was intact, as demonstrated by the ability of acetylcholine to elicit a vasodilator response in this preparation (data not shown). The present finding therefore suggests that NK-1 receptor activation is not involved in any detectable vasoactive response of the rat isolated kidney. Thus, this particular vascular bed may not contribute to the overall hypotensive effect of SP administered intravenously in the rat.

Studies of in vitro Receptor Autoradiography

NK-3 Receptors in Rat Brain

¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB has been reported as a high affinity and selective ligand for the human and rat NK-3 receptors (Sadowski *et al.*, 1993). In the present study we used ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB to determine the presence and localization of NK-3 receptors in rat brain and kidney. In our control study using coronal sections of rat brain, the distribution of NK-3 binding sites visualized with ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB was very similar to that previously reported using another NK-3 selective ligand, [³H]senktide (Dam *et al.*, 1990; Stoessl and Hill, 1990; Quirion *et al.*, 1991). Furthermore, ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB binding to rat brain was completely blocked in the presence of excess unlabeled senktide. These data give further support to the conclusion that ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB is a highly selective ligand for the NK-3 receptor.

NK-3 Receptors on the Renal Vein

Film autoradiography with ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB demonstrated that NK-3 receptors are found on the rat renal veins and their large branches. Experiments with higher resolution emulsion autoradiography revealed the localization of these

NK-3 receptors on the vascular tunica media. Unexpectedly, no specific binding sites for [MePhe⁷]NKB were detectable in the renal artery system. Now the question has to be raised as to whether the [MePhe⁷]NKB binding sites shown in renal veins in autoradiography corresponded to NK-3 receptors identified in our functional studies. Generally, it is considered that in the physiological condition, the venous system makes little contribution to vascular resistance, especially in the renal vascular bed (Ulfendahl and Wolgast, 1992). However, the fact that clamping the renal vein significantly increased PP in the isolated rat kidney suggests that intense constriction of the renal vein following bolus injection of the tachykinins would be expected to increase PP when the isolated kidney is perfused at a constant flow rate. Indeed, SP and NKB are constrictors of isolated veins such as the rat portal vein and rabbit jugular vein (Mastrangelo et al., 1986; Nantel et al., 1990). Furthermore, neurokinins act on the mesenteric bed of the rat to increase the PP of the venous vasculature via activation of NK-3 receptors while NK-3 agonists are inactive on the arterial mesenteric vasculature (Orleans-Juste et al., 1991). These results are in agreement with those we obtained in isolated rat kidney.

The study of venous function has always been second to that of arterial function. This is in part due to the assumption that the responses of arteries are more important than those of veins. It must also be because of the methodological problems involved in the study of the venous circulation and the responses of the veins have to be interpreted indirectly from other measures *in*

vivo. However, recently, with the double simultaneously perfused mesenteric arterial and venous preparation which allows the responses of the arteries and veins of a single perfused vascular bed to be compared, Warner (1990) has demonstrated that the vasoactive agents such as NE, AII and arginine vasopressin show pronounced arterial-venous selectivity and the venous portion of the vasculature is significantly involved in the responses of the intact circulation. Other investigators (Grega and Adamski, 1987) also indicate that large vein constriction is proportionately greater than the large artery constriction to NE and venous resistance may also contribute in an important manner to increase in total vascular resistance. Large vein constriction not only decreases vascular volume, promoting increases in venous return, but may provide 15-20% of the total resistance to flow during local infusions of NE, serotonin, or dopamine in the cutaneous vasculature.

Grega and Adamski (1987) intimate that patterns of neurogenic constriction may be as diverse as those produced by vasoconstrictor agents, and these differences may reflect the interplay between function and design to subserve specific physiological activities. Large vessels participate in vasoconstrictor responses triggered by stimuli that impose a severe stress on the circulation. Constriction of large arteries and large veins is, for example, a characteristic feature of circulatory shock states. In contrast, small vessels participate primarily in normal vascular adjustments required to maintain blood pressure at the set point. Certainly the physiological significance of the occurrence of NK-3

receptors on the rat renal veins remains to be elucidated. However, the local release of sensory neuropeptides such as tachykinin in renal venous bed might have functions more than changes of the renal capacitance and venous return by the control of venous tone. For example, they may be mediate the defense response through neurogenic inflammation or have a trophic role for tissue protection and repair (Maggi and Meli, 1988).

The doses of [MePhe⁷]NKB used in our perfusion study were relatively higher than that used in isolated mesenteric veins (Orleans-Juste *et al.*, 1991). Differences in receptor density on the vessels may contribute to this difference in sensitivity. Additionally, the unique characteristics of the renal vascular bed may be another factor. Since NK-3 receptors were on the renal venous side and the tachykinins were administered from renal arterial side in functional studies, these peptides had to pass through partial filtration in glomeruli and partial exchange in second capillaries in renal medulla and possible enzyme inactivation along the way before reaching to receptor sites.

NK-3 Receptors on the Renal Pelvis and Ureter

In addition to renal veins, specific [MePhe⁷]NKB binding sites were also found on the renal pelvis and ureter. These results are consistent with some anatomic and functional studies. It has been demonstrated that the walls of the renal pelvis and ureter are rich in unmyelinated nerve fibers (Marfurt and Echtenkamp, 1991) and SP-immunoreactive nerves were found to innervate these sites (Knight *et al.*, 1987; Ferguson and Bell, 1985). NKB-like immunoreactivity has been found in

homogenate of rat kidney (Tateishi *et al.*, 1990), however, there have been no studies on the localization of NKB immunoreactive fibers in the rat kidney. Urine produced in the kidney is propelled toward the urinary bladder by ureteral peristalsis, which is a primarily myogenic phenomenon initiated by pacemaker cells in the proximal part of renal pelvis (Constantinous, 1974). Circular muscle strips of the guinea pig renal pelvis exhibit a spontaneous phasic contractile activity, which is augmented by NKA and SP (Maggi *et al.*, 1992). Electrical field stimulation produces a positive inotropic effect that is unaffected by atropine and guanethidine but abolished by *in vitro* capsaicin desensitization (Maggi *et al.*, 1992). Contractile effects of NKA and SP were also observed in the ureter (Hua *et al.*, 1987; Amann *et al.*, 1988). These data suggest that the release of tachykinins from primary afferents may produce local motor responses in the renal pelvis and ureter. This action may be a defensive mechanism which could facilitate removal of irritants present in the urine and protect the kidney during obstruction and ureteral antiperistalsis (Maggi *et al.*, 1992).

NK-3 Receptors on the Outer Medulla of Kidney

Film autoradiography has shown that ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB binds specifically in a lower density to the inner stripe of the outer medulla in rat kidney. However, the resolution of this method does not permit a discrimination among the various potential cellular sites for NK-3 receptors in these areas. It has been recognized that the renal medulla plays a fundamental role in maintaining body fluid and electrolyte homeostasis through the medullary microcirculation and through

urinary concentrating mechanisms (Wilhelm, 1981).

Anatomically, the renal medulla is divided into an outer medulla subdivided into an outer stripe and inner stripe, and an inner medulla. The renal medulla is composed of the loops of Henle and the collecting ducts and vessels. The inner stripe comprises descending thin limbs, ascending thick limbs and collecting ducts. The blood supply of the medulla in intact kidney is entirely postglomerular. The juxtamedullary efferent arterioles divide in the outer stripe to form the descending vasa recta which then descend through the medulla in cone-shaped bundle. At intervals a descending vasa rectum leaves the bundle to supply an adjacent capillary plexus. The physiological role of NK-3 receptors in the inner stripe of the outer medulla remains to be clarified. Several cell types could serve as the targets of tachykinins within this architecture.

It has be reported that intrarenal infusion of SP produces an increase in renal blood flow, urine volume and sodium excretion in dog (Pernow, 1983; Defelice and Brousseau, 1988). These effects result presumably from the endothelium dependent vasodilator action of SP on afferent glomerular arterioles of the kidney (Cairns *et al.*, 1991). Other investigators demonstrated that in anesthetized rats, infusion of SP at 50 pg/min into the abdominal aorta above the renal arteries produces diuretic and natriuretic effects which are considered to be responsible for the reduction of salt and water reabsorption by proximal convoluted tubule (Arendshorst *et al.*, 1976). Whether SP or other tachykinins have any effect such as modulation of sodium and water transport through tachykinin receptors in the

thick ascending limbs of the loop of Henle or other tubular component in the renal medulla is unknown.

In the renal medulla, interstitial cells, like the rungs of the ladder are transversely interposed between the longitudinally running tubules and vessels and are thought to adjust the distance between tubules and vessels (Wilhelm, 1981). They specifically produce prostaglandins (PGs) (Wilhelm, 1981; Kopp and Smith, 1993a), and stimulation of renal PG production by SP has been suggested in the present study and other investigations (Kopp and Smith, 1993a). Thus, SP/tachykinins might act on these cells to produce PGs, which in turn can have widespread influences on medullary structures. Prostaglandins can antagonize the effects of vasopressin on collecting ducts (Wilson, 1992), which may contribute to the diuretic actions of SP. PGs also inhibit sodium reabsorption by collecting tubules provoking natriuresis and diuresis (Iino and Imai, 1978; Stokes and Kokko, 1977).

Another possible site of tachykinin binding is the pericyte, a modified smooth muscle cell that replaces smooth muscle around the descending vasa recta (Wilhelm, 1981). Tachykinin acting here could influence medullary blood flow patterns, perhaps reducing the efficiency of countercurrent mechanisms and leading to natriuresis. Furthermore, if NK-3 receptors are on these cells, they may be involved in neurogenic inflammation of the kidney. Tachykinins have been found to enhance vascular permeability through a direct action on capillaryvenular permeability, and NK-3 receptors have been proposed to mediate this

response (Couture and Kerouac, 1987).

Both senktide and eledoisin were able to compete with [MePhe⁷]NKB for binding sites in the rat kidney, and this was anticipated based on their known high affinities for the NK-3 receptor. However, it was not anticipated that senktide would be more effective than [MePhe⁷]NKB in competing with radiolabelled [MePhe⁷]NKB at selected sites. This suggests that specific binding sites in different regions of the kidney may differ regarding the relative affinities of these NK-3 agonists and hints at the possibility of receptor subtypes. As expected, SP was less effective than all other agonists in competing with radiolabelled [MePhe⁷]NKB for binding sites in rat kidney. This is consistent with the fact that SP binds to NK-3 receptors with a much lower affinity than at NK-1 and NK-2 receptors. Nevertheless, the autoradiographic results do document binding of SP to NK-3 receptors and support the suggestion that pressor responses to SP are due at least in part to effects at NK-3 receptors.

SP Binding Sites in Rat Kidney

¹²⁵I-BHSP is one of the ligands which has been used in many NK-1 receptor binding studies (Quirion *et al.*, 1991). In our control sections of rat brain, a high density of specific ¹²⁵I-BHSP binding sites was observed in the caudate-putamen and olfactory tubercule which is in agreement with previous reports (Mantyh *et al.*, 1989; Danks *et al.*, 1986).

Specific BH-SP binding sites in section of rat kidney were primarily confined to the renal artery and its large branches, where the grains appeared to be

localized to the media/adventitial border or the adventitia. Like ¹²⁵I-[MePhe⁷]NKB, specific binding of radiolabelled SP was also identified in the renal pelvis. Based on the known K_d values for SP at the three types of tachykinin receptor, relatively selective labelling of the NK-1 receptor was anticipated at the concentration of radiolabelled SP used in this study. Furthermore, binding of radiolabelled SP was completely eliminated in the presence of unlabeled SP and [Sar⁹,Met(O₂)¹¹]SP, a NK-1 selective agonist. Accordingly, the sites identified with radiolabelled SP are most likely to be NK-1 receptors.

Stephenson *et al.* (1987) have reported that ¹²⁵I-BHSP binding to dog kidney was localized over glomeruli and endothelium of intrarenal arteries and endothelium and adventitia of the renal artery. In this species, SP produces a vasodilator effect on dog kidney through stimulation of NK-1 receptors on vascular endothelium and release of EDRF. Although specific binding of BH-SP was also associated with the rat renal artery in the present study, these sites appeared to be associated with adventitia instead of intima.

There is strong evidence that capsaicin sensitive afferent neurons participate in afferent sensitization and the reflex regulation of renal functions in addition to the possible local effect on the tone of vessels, pelvis and ureter. Renal mechanoreceptors are mechanosensitive fibers that monitor hydrostatic changes within the kidney while renal chemoreceptors respond to alterations in the composition of the interstitial or pelvic environment (Kopp, 1993). Evidence that SP fibers may be involved in the transmission of afferent input from the kidney to

the central nervous system is provided by investigations that combined retrograde fluorescent dye labeling and immunolocalization methods. In studying the rat and guinea pig, Su et al. (1986) found a dense network of SP and CGRP fibers associated with the smooth muscle and epithelium of the renal pelvis, and in the interlobar branches of the renal artery and in the hilar connective tissue. Ferguson et al. (1986) also reported abundant SP-immunoreactive nerve fibers in the wall of the proximal ureter and renal pelvis and around the larger renal blood vessels. These findings emphasize the possible importance of SP and CGRPpositive fibers in renal afferent transmission. It has been shown that renal pelvic administration of SP increased ipsilateral afferent renal nerve activity and contralateral urine flow rate and urinary sodium excretion (Kopp and Smith, 1991). Furthermore, the NK-1 receptor antagonist CP-96,345 produced a competitive blockade of the increase in afferent renal nerve activity (Kopp and Smith, 1993b). These data suggested that the presence of functional SP receptors in the renal pelvic area, activation of which would result in a similar inhibitory contralateral renorenal reflex responses as increased ureter pressure. The results of our *in vitro* autoradiography using ¹²⁵I-BHSP showed the presence of NK-1 receptors in the walls of renal artery and renal pelvis of rat and may represent an anatomical correlate of the above referenced functional observations. Thus, the NK-1 receptors present in the rat renal artery and pelvis might have a function different from that of NK-3 receptors localized in renal vein and pelvis. Neuropeptides such as SP present in primary sensory nerve terminals may have

dual role through different tachykinin receptors in the maintenance of homeostasis. Stimuli such as increased ureteral pressure or renal ischemia may activate one kind of tachykinin receptors (e.g., NK-1) on afferents in renal blood vessel or renal pelvis and ureter, to transmit the perceived information to the central nervous system and initiates both voluntary and autonomic reflexes. Additionally, activation of another tachykinin receptor (e.g., NK-3) could lead to local tissue responses at the site of stimulation to promote resistance of the tissue against further damage and aid the repair of injury.

Summary

- Tachykinins can cause a vasoconstrictor effect in the rat renal vascular bed which has some pre-existing tone produced by phenylephrine or angiotensin II.
- 2. The vasoconstrictor effect of SP is not blocked by phentolamine, indicating that norepinephrine does not mediate this response.
- 3. The pressor response to SP is not enhanced by thiorphan or captopril, indicating that neutral endopeptidase and ACE are not involved in SP degradation under the experimental conditions.
- The pressor response to SP is not mediated by vasoconstrictor prostanoids, but SP may release some relaxant prostanoid in rat kidney.
- 5. The N-terminal fragment SP (1-7) had no effect on PP, indicating that the pressor response to SP is C-terminal dependent and tachykinin receptor

mediated.

- 6. The selective NK-1 receptor agonist, [Sar⁹,Met(O₂)¹¹]SP, was inactive and the selective NK-2 and NK-3 receptor agonists, [MePhe⁷]NKB and GR64349, resulted in much larger pressor responses than that of SP. These observations suggest that the vasoconstrictor effect of tachykinins in the isolated rat kidney is mediated by NK-2 and NK-3 receptors.
- Capsaicin produced a biphasic change of renal vascular tone, indicating that endogenous sensory neuropeptide might be able to influence the renal vasculature.
- 8. By *in vitro* receptor autoradiography, specific NK-3 ligand binding sites were localized to the vascular tunica media of the renal vein, tunic muscularis of the renal pelvis and ureter and inner strip of the outer medulla, while NK-1 receptors were localized to the renal artery and pelvis.
- 9. Partially occluding or clamping the renal vein increased perfusion pressure in the isolated rat kidney.

<u>Conclusion</u>

Tachykinins have vasoconstrictor effects mediated by tachykinin receptors in the isolated perfused rat kidney. Experiments with selective tachykinin agonists established that these responses could occur through stimulation of NK-2 and/or NK-3 receptors. Activation of NK-3 receptors on smooth muscle of the renal vein can increase perfusion pressure in the isolated kidney perfused at a constant rate. NK-2 receptors mediating pressor responses could be on smooth muscle of the renal resistance vessels and/or the renal vein. However, the localization of NK-2 receptors in the renal vasculature still needs to be determined by using selective radioligands.

Implications for Further Research

The present studies with synthetic tachykinins and their agonists have demonstrated the pharmacological effects of tachykinins in the isolated perfused rat kidney and provided some anatomical localization of tachykinin receptors within the kidney. However, the physiological significance of these findings is currently unknown and would be an interesting and important topic for future study. Results from preliminary work with capsaicin reported here could indicate that endogenous sensory neuropeptides are able to produce local effects in the kidney. However, the possibility that capsaicin may have a direct local constrictor effect unrelated to sensory neuropeptides needs to be eliminated.

In vitro film autoradiography of frozen kidney sections revealed a low density of NK-3 receptors in the inner strip of the outer medulla, but it lacked adequate resolution to localize receptors to specific cells. Further investigation by using improved high resolution light and electron microscopic autoradiography (Zhou *et al.*, 1992) will be needed to determine the cellular localization of these receptors.

Finally, studies are necessary to clarify the pathophysiological role of neuropeptides released from capsaicin sensitive nerve terminals in the renal vascular bed and kidney. Hence, future work might be directed at related pathological animal models or some human disease such as certain types of hypertension to investigate possible tachykinin involvement. BIBLIOGRAPHY

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

ALEXANDER, R.W., BROCK, T.A., GIMBRONE, M.A. and RITTENHOUSE, S.E.: Angiotensin increase inositol trisphosphate and calcium in vascular smooth muscle. Hypertension 7: 447-451, 1985.

AMANN, R., DRAY, A. and HANKINS, M.W.: Species-related differences in the capsaicin-sensitive innervation of the rat and guinea-pig ureter. Naunyn-Schmiedeberg's Arch Pharmacol. **338**: 407-410, 1988.

ARENDSHORST, W.J., COOK, M.A. and MILLS, I.H.: Effect of substance P on proximal tubular reabsorption in the rat. Am. J. Physiol. 230: 1662-1667, 1976.

BARAJAS, L., LIU, L. and POWERS, K.: Anatomy of the renal innervation: intrarenal aspects and ganglia of origin. Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 70: 735-747, 1992.

BARJA, F. and MATHISON, R.: Adrenergic and peptidergic (substance P and vasoactive intestinal polypeptide) innervation of the rat portal vein. Blood Vessels 19: 263-272, 1982.

BREDY-DOBREVA, G., ZAFIROV, D., NIEBER, K., OEHME, P. and PAPASOVA, M.: Effects of substance P on isolated preparations from rabbit and rat renal arteries. Biomed. Biochem. Acta. 47: 25-30, 1988.

BRELLI, H., VINCENT, J.P. and CHECLER, F.: Rat kidney endopeptidase 24.16. purification, physic-chemical characteristics and differential specificity towards opiates, tachykinins and neurotensin-related peptides. Eur. J. Biochem. 211: 79-90, 1993.

BRODIN, E. and NILSSON, G. Concentration of substance P-like immunoreactivity (SPLI) in tissue of dog, rat and mouse. Acta. Physiol. Scand. 112: 305-312, 1981.

BURBACH, J.P.H. and MEIJER, O.C. The structure of neuropeptide receptors. Eur. J. Pharmacol. (Mol. Pharmacol.) 227: 1-18, 1992.

BURCHER, E., MUSSAP, C.J., GERAGHTY, D.P., MCCLURE-SHARP, J.M. and WATKINS, D.: Concepts in characterization of tachykinin receptors. Ann. NY. Acad. Sci. 632: 123-136, 1991.

CAIRNS, H.S., ROGERSON, M.E., WESTWICK, J. and NEILE, G.H.: Regional heterogeneity of endothelium-dependent vasodilatation in the rabbit kidney. J. Physiol. 436: 421-429, 1991.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

CAMPBELL, D.J., KLADIS, A. and DUNCAN, A.M.: Bradykinin peptides in kidney, blood, and other tissues of the rat. Hypertension 21: 155-165, 1993.

CARRETERO, O.A. and SCICLI, A.G.: Local hormonal factors (intracrine, autocrine, and paracrine) in hypertension. Hypertension 18[suppl]: I-58-I-69, 1991.

CHASSAING, G., LAVIELLE, S., LOEUILLET, D., ROBILLLIARD, P., CARRUETTE, A., GARRET, C., BEAUJOUAN, J.C., SAFFROY, M., PETITET, F., TORRENS, Y. and GLOWINSKI, J.: Selective agonists of NK-2 binding sites highly active on rat portal vein (NK-3 bioassay). Neuropeptides 19: 91-95, 1991.

CHEN, Y. and HOOVER, D.B.: Pressor response to substance P and other tachykinins in the isolated rat kidney. FASEB J. 6: A998, 1992.

COLLINS, E.M., WALSH, M.P. and MORGAN, K.G.: Contraction of single vascular smooth muscle cells by phenylephrine at constant [Ca⁺⁺]i. Am. J. Physiol. 262: H754-H762, 1992.

CONSTANTINOUS, C.E.: Renal pelvic pacemaker control of ureteral peristaltic rate. Am. J. Physiol. 226: 1413-1419, 1974.

COUTURE, R. and KEROUAC, R.: Plasma protein extravasation induced by mammalian tachykinins in rat skin: influence of anaesthetic agents and an acetylcholine antagonist. Br. J. Pharmacol. 91: 265-273, 1987.

COUTURE, R., LANEUVILLE, O., GUIMOND, C., DRAPEAU, G. and REGOLI, D.: Characterization of the peripheral action of neurokinins and neurokinin receptor selective agonists on the rat cardiovascular system. Naunyn-Schmiedeberg's Arch Pharmacol. 340: 547-557, 1989.

DALSGAARD, C.J., HAEGERSTRAND, A., THEODORSSON-NORHEIM, E., BRODIN, E. and HOKFELT, T.: Neurokinin A-like immunoreactivity in rat primary sensory neurons; coexistence with substance P. Histochemistry 83: 37-39, 1985.

DAM, T-V., ESCHER, E. and QUIRION, R.: Visualization of neurokinin-3 receptor sites in rat brain using the highly selective ligand [³H]senktide. Brain Res. 506: 175-179, 1990.

DANKS, J.A., ROTHMAN, R.B., CASCIERI, M.A., CHICCHI, G.G., LIANG, T. and HERKENHAM, M. A.: comparative autoradiographic study of the distributions of substance P and eledoisin binding sites in rat brain. Brain Res. 385: 273-281, 1986.

DEFELICE, A.F. and BROUSSEAU, A.: Natriuretic and vasodilating activities of intrarenally administered atriopeptin II, substance P and bradykinin in the dog. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 246: 183-188, 1988.

DEVILLIER, P., ACKER, G.M., ADVENIER, C., MARSAC, J., REGOLI, D. and FROSSARD, N.: Activation of an epithelial neurokinin NK-1 receptor induces relaxation of rat trachea through release of prostaglandin E2. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 263: 767-772, 1992.

DUCKLES, S.P.: Effects of capsaicin on vascular smooth muscle. Naunyn-Schmiedeberg's Arch Pharmacol. 333: 59-64, 1986.

FERGUSON, M. and BELL, C.: Substance P-immunoreactive nerves in the rat kidney. Neurosci. Lett. 60: 183-188, 1985.

FERGUSON, M., RYAN, G.B. and BELL, C.: Localization of sympathetic and sensory neurons innervating the rat kidney. J. Auton. Nerv. Syst. 16: 279-288, 1986.

FROSSARD, N. and ADVENIER, C.: Tachykinin receptors and the airways. Life Sci. 49: 1941-1953, 1991.

FROSSARD, N., RHODEN, K.J. and BARNES, P.J.: Influence of epithelium on guinea pig airway responses to tachykinins: role of endopeptidase and cyclooxygenase. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 248: 292-298, 1989.

FULTON, D., MCGIFF, J.C. and QUILLEY, J.: Contribution of NO and cytochrome P450 to the vasodilator effect of bradykinin in the rat kidney. Br. J. Pharmacol. 107: 722-725, 1992.

FURNESS, J.B., PARKA, R.E., DELLA, N.G., COSTA, M. and ESKAY, R.L.: Substance P-like immunoreactivity in nerves associated with the vascular system of guinea-pigs. Neuroscience 7: 447-459, 1982.

GAMSE, R. and SARIA, A.: Potentiation of tachykinin-induced plasma protein extravasation by calcitonin gene-related peptide. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 114: 61-66, 1985.

GARDES, J., BAUSSANT, T., CORVOL, P., MENARD, J. and ALHENC-GELAS, F.: Effect of bradykinin and kininogens in isolated rat kidney vasoconstricted by angiotensin II. Am. J. Physiol. **258**: F1273-F1281, 1990.

GEPPETTI, P., BALDI, E., CASTELLUCCI, A., BIANCO, D., SANTICIOLI, P. and MAGGI, C.A.: Calcitonin gene-related peptide in the rat kidney: occurrence, sensitivity to capsaicin, and stimulation of adenylate cyclase. Neuroscience 30: 503-513, 1989.

GERARD, N.P., LU, B., HE, X.P. and GERARD, C.: Molecular aspects of the tachykinin receptors. Regul. Pept. 43: 21-35, 1993.

GREGA, G. and ADAMSKI, S.W.: Patterns of constriction produced by vasoactive agents. Federation Proc. 46: 270-275, 1987.

GUARD, S., WATLING, K.J. and WATSON, S.P.: Neurokinin-3 receptors are linked to inositol phospholipid hydrolysis in the guinea-pig ileum longitudinal muscle-myenteric plexus preparation. Br. J. Pharmacol. 94: 148-154, 1988.

GUILLEMAIN, I., ROLLANDY, I., IMHOFF, V. and ROSSIGNOL, B.: The NK-1 receptor and a calcium-phospholipid pathway: inositol trisphosphate production and calcium movements induced by selective agonists of neurokinin receptors in rat parotid glands. J. Neurochem. 58: 2321-2325, 1992.

HAGAN, R.M., IRELAND, S.J., JORDAN, C.C., BERESFORD, I.J.M., DEAL, M.J. and WARD, P.: Receptor-selective, peptidase-resistant agonists at neurokinin NK-1 and NK-2 receptors: new tools for investigating neurokinin function. Neuropeptides 19: 127-135, 1991.

HARDER, D.R.: Increased sensitivity of cat cerebral arteries to serotonin upon elevation of transmural pressure. Pflugers Arch. 411: 698-700, 1988.

HARDER, D.R., NARAYANAN, J., MA, Y.H. and ROMAN, R.J.: Activation of phospholipase C and induction of 2nd messengers in pressurized renal arteries. FASEB J. 6: A1733, 1992.

HARTUNG, H.P., WOLTERS, K. and TOYKA, K.V.: Substance P: Binding properties and studies on cellular responses in guinea-pig macrophages. J. Immunol. 136: 3856-3863, 1986.

HELKE, C.J., KRAUSE, J.E., MANTYH, P.W., COUTURE, R. and BANNON, M.J.: Diversity in mammalian tachykinin peptidergic neurons: multiple peptides, receptors, and regulatory mechanisms. FASEB J. 4: 1606-1615, 1990.

HOLZER, P.: Local effector functions of capsaicin-sensitive sensory nerve endings: involvement of tachykinins, calcitonin gene-related peptide and other neuropeptides. Neuroscience 24: 739-768, 1988.

HOLZER, P.: Capsaicin: cellular targets, mechanisms of action, and selectivity for thin sensory neurons. Pharmacol. Rev. 43: 143-201, 1991.

HOLZER, P.: Peptidergic sensory neurons in the control of vascular functions: mechanisms and significance in the cutaneous and splanchnic vascular beds. Rev. Physiol. Biochem. Pharmacol. 121: 49-146, 1992.

HOOPER, N.M. and TURNER, A.J.: The hydrolysis of neurokinin A and B by cell-surface peptidases. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 14: 348-349, 1986.

HOOVER, D.B.: Effects of capsaicin on release of substance P-like immunoreactivity and physiological parameters in isolated perfused guinea-pig heart. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 141: 489-492, 1987.

HOOVER, D.B. and Hossler, F.E.: Vasoconstrictor and dilator responses to neurokinin A in isolated guinea pig heart. Peptides. 14: 29-36, 1993.

HUA, X.Y., THEODORSSON-NORHEIM, E., LUNDBERG, J.M., KINN, A.C., HOKFELT, T. and CUELLO, A.C.: Co-localization of tachykinins and calcitonin gene-related peptide in capsaicin-sensitive afferents in relation to motility effects on the human ureter in vitro. Neuroscience 23: 693-703, 1987.

HUNTER, J.C., GOEDERT, M. and PINNOCK, R.D.: Mammalian tachykinin-induced hydrolysis of inositol phospholipids in rat brain slices. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 127: 616-622, 1985.

IINO, Y. and IMAI, M.: Effects of prostaglandins on sodium transport in isolated collecting tubules. Pflugers Arch. Eur. J. Physiol. 373: 125-132, 1978.

JACQUES, L., COUTURE, R., DRAPEAU, G. and REGOLI, D.: Capillary permeability induced by intravenous neurokinins. Naunyn-Schmiedeberg's Arch. Pharmacol. 340: 170-179, 1989.

JANCSO, G., JANCSO-GABOR, A. and SZOLCSANYI, J.: The role of sensory nerve endings in neurogenic inflammation induced in human skin and in the eye and paw of the rat. Br. J. Pharmacol. 32: 32-41, 1968.

KIMURA, S., OKADA, M., SUGITA, Y., KANAZAWA, I. and MUNEKATA, E.: Novel neuropeptides, neurokinin A and B, isolated from porcine spinal cord. Proc. Japan Acad. **59B**: 101-104, 1983.

KNIGHT, D.S., BEAL, J.A., YUAN, Z.P. and FOURNET, T.S.: Substance P-immunoreactive nerves in the rat kidney. J. Auton. Nerv. Syst. 21: 145-155, 1987.

KNIGHT, D.S., CICERO, S. and BEAL, J.A.: Calcitonin gene-related peptide-immunoreactive nerve in the rat kidney. Am. J. Anat. 190: 31-40, 1991.

KOPP, U.C.: Renorenal reflexes in hypertension. J. Hypertens. 11: 765-773, 1993.

KOPP, U.C. and SMITH, L.A.: Inhibitory renorenal reflexes: a role for substance P or other capsaicin-sensitive neurons. Am. J. Physiol. 260: R232-R239, 1991.

KOPP, U.C. and SMITH, L.A.: Role of prostaglandins in renal sensory receptor activation by substance P and bradykinin. Am. J. Physiol. 265: R544-R551, 1993a.

KOPP, U.C. and SMITH, L.A.: Effects of the substance P receptor antagonist CP-96,345 on renal sensory receptor activation. Am. J. Physiol. 264: R647-R653, 1993b.

KRAUSE, J.E., BU, J.Y., TAKEDA, Y., BLOUNT, P., RADDATZ, R., SACHAIS, B.S., CHOU, K.B., TAKEDA, J., MCCARSON, K. and DIMAGGIO, D.: Structure, expression and second messenger-mediated regulation of the human and rat substance P receptors and their genes. Regul. Pept. 46: 59-66, 1993.

LEE, C.M., CAMPBELL, N.J., WILLIAMS, B.J. and IVERSEN, L.L.: Multiple tachykinin binding sites in peripheral tissue and brain. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 130: 209-217, 1986.

LEVINE, J.D., CLARK, R., DEVOR, M., HELMS, C. and MOSKOWITZ, M.A.: Intraneuronal substance P contributes to the severity or experimental arthritis. Science 226: 547-549, 1984.

LLORENS, C.C., HUANG, H., GASC, J.M. and CORVOL, P.: Identification and characterization of neutral endopeptidase in endothelial cells of arterial or venous origin. C. R. Seances. Soc. Biol. Fil. **186**: 599-611, 1992.

LOMBARD, J.H., ESKINDER, H., KAUSER, K., OSBORN, J.L. and HARDER, D.: Enhanced norepinephrine sensitivity in renal arteries elevated transmural pressure. Am. J. Physiol. 259: H29-H33, 1990.

MACLEAN, M.R. and MCGRATH, J.C.: Effects of pre-contraction with endothelin-1 on alpha 2-adrenoceptor- and (endothelium-dependent) neuropeptide Y-mediated contractions in the isolated vascular bed of the rat tail. Br. J. Pharmacol. 101: 205-211, 1990. MAGGI, C.A.: The pharmacology of the efferent function of sensory nerves. J. Auton. Pharmacol. 11: 173-208, 1991.

MAGGI, C.A., ASTOLFI, M., SANTICIOLI, P., TRAMONTANA, M., LEONCINI, G., GEPPETTI, P., GIACHETTI, A. and MELI, A.: Effect of thiorphan on the response of guinea-pig isolated urinary bladder to exogenous and endogenous tachykinins. J. Urol. 144: 1546-1549, 1990.

MAGGI, C.A. and MELI, A.: The sensory-efferent function of capsaicin-sensitive sensory neurons. Gen. Pharmacol. 19: 1-43, 1988.

MAGGI, C.A., THEODORSSON, E., SANTICIOLI, P. and GIULIANI, S.: Tachykinins and calcitonin gene-related peptide as co-transmitters in local motor responses produced by sensory nerve activation in the guinea-pig isolated renal pelvis. Neuroscience **46**: 549-559, 1992.

MAGGIO, J.E.: Tachykinins. Ann. Rev. Neurosci. 11: 13-28, 1988.

MALOMVOLGYI, B., HADHAZY, P. and MAGYAR, K.: Endothelium-dependent vasodilator actions of acetylcholine, calcium-ionophore (A23187) and substance P in perfused renal arteries from rabbits. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 291: 113-121, 1988.

MANTYH, P.W., GATES, T., MANTYH, C.R. and MAGGIO, J.E.: Autoradiographic localization and characterization of tachykinin receptor binding sites in the rat brain and peripheral tissues. J. Neurosci. 9: 258-279, 1989.

MANTYH, C.R., GATES, T., ZIMMERMAN, R.P., WELTON, M.L. and PASSARO, E.P.: Receptor binding sites for substance P, but not substance K or neuromedin K, are expressed in high concentrations by arterioles, venules, and lymph nodules in in surgical specimens obtained from patients with ulcerative colitis and Crohn disease. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 85: 3235-3239, 1988.

MANZINI, S., PERRETTI, F., TRAMONTANA, M., BIANCO, E.D., SANTICIOLI, P., MAGGI, C.A. and GEPPETTI, P.: Neurochemical evidence of calcitonin gene-related peptide-like immunoreactivity (CGRP-li) release from capsaicin-sensitive nerves in rat mesenteric arteries and veins. Gen. Pharmacol. 22: 275-278, 1991.

MARFURT, C.F. and ECHTENKAMP, S.F.: Sensory innervation of the rat kidney and ureter as revealed by the anterograde transport of wheat germ agglutinin-horseradish peroxidase (WGA-HRP) from dorsal root ganglia. J. Comp. Neurol. 311: 389-404, 1991. MASTRANGELO, D., MATHISON, R., HUGGEL, H.J., DION, S., DORLEANS-JUSTE, P., RHALEB, N.E., DRAPEAU, G., ROVERO, P. and REGOLI, D.: The rat isolated portal vein: a preparation sensitive to neurokinins, particularly neurokinin B. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 134: 321-326, 1986.

MATSUYAMA, T., WANAKA, A., YONEDA, S., KIMURA, K., SHIOSAKA, S., KAMADA, T., EMSON, P.C. and TOHYAMA, M.: Fine structure and interrelationship between peptidergic and catecholaminergic nerve fibers in the cerebral artery. Acta. Physiol. Scand. 127(suppl 552): 17-20, 1986.

MCKNIGHT, A.T., MAGUIRE, J.J., VARNEY, M.A., WILLIAMS, B.J. and IVERSEN, L.L.: Characterization of tachykinin receptors using selectivity of agonists and antagonists: evidence for an NK-4 type. Regul. Pept. 22: 126, 1988.

MOUSLI, M., BUEB, J., BRONNER, C., ROUOT, B. and LANDRY, Y.: G protein activation: a receptor-independent mode of action for cationic amphiphilic neuropeptides and venom peptides. Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 11: 358-362, 1990.

NAKANISHI, S.: Mammalian tachykinin receptors. Ann. Rev. Neurosci. 14: 123-136, 1991.

۰,

NANTEL, F., ROUISSI, N., RHALEB, N., DION, S., DRAPEAU, G. and REGOLI, D.: The rabbit jugular vein is a contractile NK-1 receptor system. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 179: 457-462, 1990.

NARUMI, S. and MAKI, Y.: Effects of substance P on neurite extension and cyclic AMP levels in cultured neuroblastoma cells. J. Neurochem. 30: 1321-1326, 1978.

OHKUBO, H. and NAKANISHI, S.: Molecular characterization of the three tachykinin receptors. Ann. NY. Acad. Sci. 632: 53-62, 1991.

ORLEANS-JUSTE, P., CLAING, A., TELEMAQUE, S., WARNER, T.D. and REGOLI, D.: Neurokinins produce selective venoconstriction via NK-3 receptor in the rat mesenteric vascular bed. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 204: 329-334, 1991.

OTSUKA, M. and YOSHIOKA, K.: Neurotransmitter functions of mammalian tachykinins. Physiol. Rev. 73: 229-308, 1993.

OZA, N.B., SCHWARTZ, J.H., GOUD, H.D. and LEVINSKY, N.G.: Rat aortic smooth muscle cells in culture express kallikrein, kininogen, and bradykininase activity. J. Clin. Invest. 85: 597-600, 1990.

PAYAN, D.G.: Neuropeptides and inflammation: the role of substance P. Ann. Rev. Med. 40: 341-352, 1989.

PERNOW, B.: Substance P. Pharmacol. Rev. 35: 85-141, 1983.

PRINS, B.A., WEBER, M.A. and PURDY, R.E.: Norepinephrine amplifies angiotensin II-induced vasoconstriction in rabbit femoral artery. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 262: 198-203, 1992.

QUIRION, R., DAM, T-V. and GUARD, S.: Selective neurokinin receptor radioligands. Ann. NY. Acad. Sci. 632: 137-144, 1991.

RAND, M.J., MAJEWSKI, H. and STORY, D.F.: Modulation of neuroeffector transmission. In: *Cardiovascular Pharmacology*, edited by Antonaccio, M.J. New York/London: Raven Press, 1990, p. 229-292.

REGOLI, D., D'ORLEANS-JUSTE, P., ESCHER, E. and MIZRAHI, J.: Receptors for substance P. I. the pharmacological preparations. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 97: 161-170, 1984.

REGOLI, D., DRAPEAU, G., DION, S. and D'ORLEANS-JUSTE, P.: Pharmacological receptors for substance P and neurokinins. Life Sci. 40: 109-117, 1987.

REGOLI, D., DRAPEAU, G., DION, S. and COUTURE, R.: New selective agonists for neurokinin receptors: Pharmacological tools for receptor characterization. Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 9: 290-295, 1988.

REGOLI, D. and NANTEL, F.: Pharmacology of neurokinin receptors. Biopolymers 31: 777-783, 1991a.

REGOLI, D., NANTEL, F., TOUSIGNANT, C., JUKIC, D., ROUISSI, N., RHALEB, N-E., TELEMAQUE, S., DRAPEAU, G. and D'ORLEANS-JUSTE, P.: Neurokinin agonists and antagonists. Ann. NY. Acad. Sci. 632: 171-183, 1991b.

ROUISSI, N., NANTEL, F., DRAPEAU, G., RHALEB, N-E., DION, S. and REGOLI, D.: Inhibitors of peptidases: How they influence the biological activities of substance P, neurokinins, kinins and angiotensins in isolated vessels. Pharmacology 40: 185-195, 1990.

SADOWSKI, S., HUANG, R.R.C., FONG, T.M., MARKO, O. and CASCIERI, M.A.: Characterization of the binding of (¹²⁵I-Iodo-histidyl, Methyl-Phe⁷) neurokinin B to the neurokinin-3 receptor. Neuropeptides **24**: 317-319, 1993.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.
SCHWARTZ, D.D. and MALIK, K.U.: Renal periarterial nerve stimulation-induced vasoconstriction at low frequencies is primarily due to release of a purinergic transmitter in the rat. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 250: 764-771, 1989.

SMITS, G.J. and LEFEBVRE, R.A.: Influence of thiorphan and phosphoramidon on the relaxant effect of vasoactive intestinal polypeptide and non-adrenergic non-cholinergic neurone stimulation in the rat gastric fundus. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 200: 361-364, 1991.

STEINBERG, S.F., KAPLAN, L.M., INOUYE, T., ZHANG, J.F. and ROBINSON, R.B.: Alpha-1 adrenergic stimulation of 1,4,5,-inositol trisphosphate formation in ventricular myocytes. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 250: 1141-1148, 1989.

STEPHENSON, J.A., BURCHER, E. and SUMMERS, R.J.: Localization of [¹²⁵I]Bolton-Hunter substance P binding to dog carotid artery. Eur. J. Pharmacol. **124**: 377-378, 1986.

STEPHENSON, J.A., SUMMERS, R.J. and BURCHER, E.: Autoradiographic localization and characterization of substance P binding in dog kidney. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 142: 391-402, 1987.

STEPHENSON, S.L. and KENNY, A.J.: Metabolism of neuropeptides Hydrolysis of the angiotensins, bradykinin, substance P and oxytocin by pig kidney microvillar membranes. Biochem. J. 241: 237-247, 1987.

STEWART-LEE, A., and BURNSTOCK, G.: Actions of tachykinins on the rabbit mesenteric artery: substance P and $[Glp^6, L-Pro^9]SP_{6-11}$ are potent agonists for endothelial neurokinin-1 receptors. Br. J. Pharmacol. 97: 1218-1224, 1989.

STOESSL, A.J. and HILL, D.R.: Autoradiographic visualization of NK-3 tachykinin binding sites in the rat brain, utilizing [³H] senktide. Brain Res. 534: 1-7, 1990.

STOKES, J.B. and KOKKO, J.P.: Inhibition of sodium transport by prostaglandin E2 across the isolated, perfused rabbit collecting tubule. J. Clin. Invest. 59: 1099-1104, 1977.

SU, H.C., WHARTON, J. and POLAK, J.M.: Calcitonin gene-related peptide immunoreactivity in afferent neurons supplying the urinary tract: combined retrograde tracing and immunohistochemistry. Neuroscience 18: 727-747, 1986. TAKATA, S., HIRATA, Y., TAKAGI, Y., FUKASE, M. and FUJITA, T.: The cellular mechanism of action by vasoconstrictor hormones in cultured rat vascular smooth muscle cells. Am. J. Hypertens. **3**: 227s-230s, 1990.

TATEISHI, K., KISHIMOTO, S., KOBAYASHI, H., KOBUKE, K. and MATSUOKA, Y.: Distribution and localization of neurokinin A-like immunoreactivity and neurokinin B-like immunoreactivity in rat peripheral tissue. Regul. Pept. 30: 193-200, 1990.

TOUSIGNANT, C., DION, S., DRAPEAU, G. and REGOLI, D.: Characterization of pre- and post junctional receptors for neurokinins and kinins in the rat vas deferens. Neuropeptides 9: 333-343, 1987.

TSUDHIDA, K., SHIGEMOTO, R., YOKOTA, Y. and NAKANISHI, S.: Tissue distribution and quantitation of the mRNAs for three rat tachykinin receptors. Eur. J. Biochem. 193: 751-757, 1990.

TURNER, A.J.: Endopeptidase-24.11. In: *Neuropeptides and Their Peptidase*, edited by Turner A.J., Chichester, England: Ellis Horwood, Ltd., 1987, 1: 183-201.

UIFENDAHL, H. and WOLGAST, M.: Renal circulation and lymphatics. In: *The Kidney: Physiology and Pathophysiology*, edited by Seldin, D.W. and Giebisch, G. New York: Raven Press, Ltd., 1992, p. 1017-1050.

WARNER, T.D.: Simultaneous perfusion of rat isolated superior mesenteric arterial and venous beds: comparison of their vasoconstrictor and vasodilator responses to agonists. Br. J. Pharmacol. 99: 427-433, 1990.

WHARTON, J. and GULBENKIAN, S.: Peptides in the mammalian cardiovascular system. Experientia-suppl. 56: 292-316, 1989. WHITTLE, B.J.R., LOPEZ-BELMOONTE, J. and REES, D.D.: Modulation of the vasodepressor actions of acetylcholine, bradykinin, substance P and endothelin in the rat by a specific inhibitor of nitric oxide formation. Br. J. Pharmacol. 98: 646-652, 1989.

WIESSNFELD-HALLLIN, Z., HOKFELT, T., LUNDBERG, J.M., FORSSMANN, W.G., REINECKE, M., TSCHOPP, F.A. and FISCHER, J.A.: Immunoreactive calcitonin gene-related peptide and substance P coexist in sensory neurons to the spinal cord and interact in spinal behavioral responses of the rat. Neurosci. Lett. 52: 199-204, 1984.

WILHELM, K.: Structural organization of the renal medulla: comparative and functional aspects. Am. J. Physiol. **R3**: R16, 1981.

WILSON, T.W.: Renal prostaglandin synthesis and angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition. J. Cardiovasc. Pharmacol. 19(Suppl.6): S39-S44, 1992.

YAMASHITA, K., KOIDE, Y. and AIYOSHI, Y.: Effects of substance P on thyroid hormone release from canine thyroid slices. Life Sci. 32: 2163-2166, 1983.

YOUNG, W.S. and KUHAR, M.J.: A new method for receptor autoradiography: [³H]opioid receptors in rat brain. Brain Res. 179: 255-270, 1979.

ZHOU, J., ALCORN, D., ALLEN, A.M. and MENDELSOHN, F.A.O.: High resolution localization of angiotensin II receptors in rat renal medulla. Kidney International. 42: 1372-1380, 1992.

VITAE

YUEJIN CHEN

Personal Data:	Date of birth: April 6, 1958 Place of birth: Anhui, China Marriage Status: Married; 1 child
Education:	 Wannan Medical College, Anhui, China; medicine, M.D., 1982 College of Medicine, Jinan University, Guangzhou, China; pathophysiology, M.S.,1986 James H. Quillen College of Medicine, East Tennessee State University, Johnson City, Tennessee; biomedical sciences, Ph.D., 1994
Professional Experience:	 Teaching Assistant, Department of Pathophysiology, College of Medicine, Jinan University, Guangzhou, China, 1983-1986 Physician and Research Fellow, Nanjing Child Mental Health Research Center, Nanjing, China, 1986-1988 Physician and Research Fellow, Department of Neurology, Nanjing Brain Hospital and Neuropsychiatric Institute, Nanjing, China, 1988-1989 Graduate Research assistant, Department of Pharmacology, James, H. Quillen College of Medicine, East Tennessee State University, Johnson City, Tennessee, 1990-1994
Manuscripts:	 Wang, W. and Chen, Y.J.: Neurotensin. Progress in Physiol. Sci. 4: 273-278, 1983. Chen, Y.J. and Li, C.J.: Hypothermic effect of intracerebroventricular injections of taurine on endotoxin-induced fever in rabbits. Acta Pharmacologia Sinica. 10(1): 7-10, 1989.

•

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

	Chen, Y.J. and Li, C.J.: Inhibitory effect of intracerebroventricular taurine on fever caused by db-cAMP in rabbits. Chinese J. Pathophysiol. 5(5): 279-281, 1989.
	Chen, Y.J. and Hoover, D.B.: Pharmacological characterization of the pressor response to tachykinins in isolated perfused rat kidney. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 267: 1176-1180, 1993.
	Hoover, D.B., Chen, Y.J. and Baisden, R.H.: Neuronal and non-neuronal localization of NADPH diaphorase in the rat heart (currently in preparation).
	Chen, Y.J. and Hoover, D.B.: Autoradiographic localization of rat kidney neurokinin-3 receptors using highly selective ligand ¹²⁵ I- MePhe ⁷ NKB (currently in preparation).
Abstracts:	Chen, Y.J., Neely, D.A. and Hoover. D.B.: Species variation in the response of coronary blood vessels to substance P and acetylcholine. J. Clin. Pharmacol. 31(3): 288, 1991.
	Chen, Y.J. and Hoover, D.B.: Pressor response to substance P and other tachykinins in the isolated rat kidney. FASEB J. 6: A998, 1992.
	Chen, Y.J. and Hoover, D.B.: Characterization of the vasoconstrictor effect of tachykinins in isolated rat kidney. FASEB J. 7: A476, 1993.
	Hoover, D.B., Chen, Y.J. and Baisden, R.H.: A subpopulation of neurons and nerve fibers in the intrinsic cardiac ganglia of rats contain NADPH diaphorase. FASAB J. 7: A257, 1993.

.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Honors and Awards: Annual Physiology Achievement Award from Department of Physiology, James H. Quillen College of Medicine, ETSU, 1990.

Student Research Fellowship from American Heart Association Tennessee Affiliate, 1990

Outstanding Scholastic Achievement Award International Student from East Tennessee State University, 1990-1991 and 1992-1993.